Published for SISSA by 🖄 Springer

RECEIVED: June 24, 2020 ACCEPTED: October 9, 2020 PUBLISHED: November 11, 2020

Surface operators in superspace

C.A. Cremonini, a,b P.A. Grassic,d,e and S. Penati^f

^a Dipartimento di Scienze e Alta Tecnologia (DiSAT), Università degli Studi dell'Insubria, via Valleggio 11, 22100 Como, Italy
^b INFN, Sezione di Milano, via G. Celoria 16, 20133 Milano, Italy
^c Dipartimento di Scienze e Innovazione Tecnologica (DiSIT), Università del Piemonte Orientale, viale T. Michel, 11, 15121 Alessandria, Italy
^d INFN, Sezione di Torino, via P. Giuria 1, 10125 Torino, Italy
^e Arnold-Regge Center, via P. Giuria 1, 10125 Torino, Italy
^f Dipartimento di Fisica, Università degli studi di Milano-Bicocca, and INFN, Sezione di Milano-Bicocca, Piazza della Scienza 3, 20126 Milano, Italy *E-mail:* carlo.alberto.cremonini@gmail.com, pietro.grassi@uniupo.it, silvia.penati@mib.infn.it

ABSTRACT: We generalize the geometrical formulation of Wilson loops recently introduced in [1] to the description of Wilson Surfaces. For N = (2,0) theory in six dimensions, we provide an explicit derivation of BPS Wilson Surfaces with non-trivial coupling to scalars, together with their manifestly supersymmetric version. We derive explicit conditions which allow to classify these operators in terms of the number of preserved supercharges. We also discuss kappa-symmetry and prove that BPS conditions in six dimensions arise from kappa-symmetry invariance in eleven dimensions. Finally, we discuss super-Wilson Surfaces — and higher dimensional operators — as objects charged under global *p*-form (super)symmetries generated by tensorial supercurrents. To this end, the construction of conserved supercurrents in supermanifolds and of the corresponding conserved charges is developed in details.

KEYWORDS: Superspaces, Wilson, 't Hooft and Polyakov loops

ARXIV EPRINT: 2006.08633v2





Contents

1	Introduction	1
2	Supergeometry and Picture Changing Operators	4
3	Wilson surfaces	6
4	Super Wilson Surfaces	7
5	Super Wilson Surfaces in six dimensions	9
	5.1 Generalized surface operators	10
	5.2 Super Wilson Surfaces in components	11
	5.3 BPS surface operators	12
6	Kappa symmetry	15
	6.1 Kappa symmetry for generalized Wilson surfaces	17
7	Tensor currents	18
	7.1 $(p+1)$ -form currents	19
	7.2 $(p+1)$ -form supercurrents	21
	7.3 Charged defects	23
8	Conclusions and perspectives	24
A	Conventions in six dimensions	26
в	Hodge operator in supermanifolds	27
С	Charge conservation in the extended manifold	28
D	Linking number and PCO	29

1 Introduction

In gauge theories an important physical quantity is the Wilson loop defined as the holonomy of the gauge connection along a one-dimensional contour. This has a natural generalization to higher dimensional contours, whenever the theory lives in D > 3 dimensions and contains higher-rank tensor fields. In particular, Wilson Surfaces (WS) are defined in terms of a surface integral of a two-form tensor [2]

$$W[\sigma] = e^{\Gamma[\sigma]}, \quad \text{with} \quad \Gamma[\sigma] = \int_{\sigma} B_{\mu\nu} dx^{\mu} dx^{\nu}$$
 (1.1)

where σ is a two-dimensional submanifold. Notable examples are WS in four dimensions with $B_{\mu\nu}$ identified with the abelian gauge field strength (electric surface operator), WS in the six-dimensional N = (2, 0) theory living on one M5-brane where $B_{\mu\nu}$ is the self-dual twoform of the tensor multiplet, and WS in ten or eleven dimensions. In topological theories their expectation values are expected to yield invariants of higher-dimensional knots [3].

In N = 4 SYM theory, general classes of surface operators which support some supersymmetry (BPS WS) have been first classified in [4–6]. They naturally arise in string theory as configurations of intersecting D3-branes [4, 6–8] or fractional D3-branes in orbifold backgrounds [9, 10]. A more general class of supersymmetric surface operators in N = 4 SYM can be obtained as holographic duals of D3/D7-brane intersections [11].

Similarly, in the context of the AdS_7/CFT_6 correspondence, BPS WS of the N = (2,0) superconformal field theory living on one M5-brane have a dual description in terms of intersecting M5/M2-branes [12]. Explicit M5-brane string soliton solutions in $AdS_7 \times S^4$ background have been found, which correspond to the expectation value of BPS surface operators, in different representations and different surface topologies [13–16]. Their field theory realization is given in terms of a generalized 2-form which is a linear combination of the 2-form and the five scalar fields of the 6D tensor multiplet [17–19]. This construction can be understood either by generalizing the formulation of BPS Wilson loops or, alternatively, in a dimensional reduction approach from M-theory.

Correlation functions of WS's, and WS with local operators, Wilson and 't Hooft loops in four [20-22] and six [23, 24] dimensions have been computed, perturbatively or using (super)conformal techniques or the dual supergravity description. The dual description has also been used to compute the Operator Product Expansion of surface operators in the large N limit [23, 25, 26].

Surface operators exhibit a conformal anomaly [27], as expected for all even dimensional defects. The anomaly in six dimensions has been determined perturbatively [17, 19, 28, 29] and holographically [24, 30], and the results are consistent with what has been obtained from the entanglement entropy for the bubbling M5/M2 geometry [31, 32], and exactly from the determination of the corresponding superconformal index [33].

Superconformal surface defects in four dimensional $N \ge 2$ superconformal theories have been used to probe the low energy phases of the four dimensional theory. The low-energy dynamics of the two-dimensional theory living on a superconformal defect is featured by a twisted superpotential which controls its interactions with the bulk degrees of freedom. This 2d/4d system has been extensively investigated by exploiting superconformal techniques, the associated chiral algebra modules [34–37] and equivariant localization [38, 39]. A bootstrap program for solving conformal field theories with conformal defects has been initiated in [40] and extensively developed along the years (a non-exhaustive list of references includes [41–46]).

From a QFT perspective, interest in surface operators is triggered by the fact that they describe dynamical defects that are charged under two-form global symmetries [47–49]. Moreover, in a continuum field theory description of fractons and lineons [50–55], they arise as the gauge-invariant phases developed by these observables in their constrained motion.

Within the general context of supersymmetric theories, in this paper we introduce superWS — that is the manifestly supersymmetric version of operators of the form (1.1) — and study their properties and invariances. This is carried out using supergeometry, basically rephrasing what has been done in [1] for super-Wilson loops. We first reformulate expression (1.1) as an integral on the entire manifold by making use of a Poincaré dual which localizes the integral on the surface. Then we extend this definition to a generic supermanifold endowed with super-Poincaré duals that localize integrals to supersurfaces and write the supersymmetric version of Γ in (1.1) as the integral of a top form on the entire supermanifold (see eq. (4.1)). This has the advantage to make the superWS manifestly invariant under superdiffeomorphisms, from which constraints for supersymmetry and kappa-symmetry invariances easily follow, as we discuss in details.

In particular, we focus on superWS in the six dimensional N = (2, 0) superconformal theory, whose tensor supermultiplet contains a self-dual superform $B^{(2|0)}$ suitable for defining superWS. We study both ordinary superWS defined only in terms of $B^{(2|0)}$ and generalized superWS which contain also couplings to scalar multiplets. The two kinds of operators simply differ by a *d*-exact shift of the corresponding super-Poincaré duals. The explicit expression for these operators is given in (5.11) in terms of superfields and in (5.12) in components. For both kinds of operators we determine the constraining equations which select the class of supersurfaces leading to BPS superWS. This class includes the 1/2 BPS solutions corresponding to planar and spherical surfaces already discussed in the literature. More generally, we find that in Minkowski spacetime there are no 1/2 BPS WS corresponding to spacelike surfaces. This result resembles what is already known for Wilson loops [56]. Similarly, we determine the conditions which ensure kappa-symmetry invariance of superWS. Remarkably, they coincide with the conditions for a static supermembrane to be kappa-symmetric [57].

As WS are objects charged under two-form tensor symmetries, we expect superWS to be objects charged under symmetries generated by *tensorial supercurrents*. Aimed at investigating this question, in the last part of the paper we construct conserved tensorial supercurrents and the corresponding conserved supercharges within the framework of supergeometry. These are the supersymmetric generalization of the tensorial currents introduced in [47]. We then prove that WS and higher dimensional operators are indeed the charge carriers for these symmetries.

The plan of the paper is the following. For reader's convenience, in section 2 we briefly summarise the main concepts of supergeometry that are used along the paper. As a warming-up, in section 3 we rephrase ordinary Wilson Surfaces in terms of integrals on the entire manifold of 2-form fields times the PCO which localizes the integral on a given surface. Section 4 contains our main proposal, that is the general expression for a superWS in superspace (see eq. (4.7)). We stick to the abelian case, as non-abelian WS are not well understood yet, though various proposals for generalizing the concept of normal-ordered exponential have already appeared in the literature [58–62]. Its behaviour under supersymmetry and kappa-symmetry depends entirely on the behaviour of the supersurface, as we discuss in details in sections 5 and 6 for the six dimensional N = (2,0) theory. Section 7 is devoted to the study of tensorial conservation laws in supermanifolds, and to the interpretation of superWS and their higher dimensional super-cousins as the objects charged under the global symmetries generated by these supercurrents. Finally, section 8 is devoted to some conclusions and perspectives. In particular, we address the fact that our construction opens the possibility of studying a continuum theory for fractons and lineons in superspace (*superfractons* and *superlineons*), as we will discuss in a forthcoming paper [63]. Four appendices follow, one summarising our conventions in six dimensions, one recalling basic definitions about the Hodge operator in supermanifolds, one including an alternative discussion of conservation laws that makes use of an explicit surface parametrization, and finally one where we define a supersymmetric version of the linking number between two supersurfaces, required to define the action of charge operators on superWS and higher dimensional objects.

2 Supergeometry and Picture Changing Operators

In this section we briefly review the basics of geometry on supermanifolds and the role of Picture Changing Operators. A more extensive discussion on supergeometry can be found in [64–66], whereas applications of this formalism to field theories have been developed in [67–71]. A geometric formulation of (super) Wilson Loops has been recently proposed in [1].

A supermanifold SM of dimensions (n|m) is locally described by a set of n even variables $\{x^a\}_{a=1,...,n}$ and a set of m odd variables $\{\theta^{\alpha}\}_{\alpha=1,...,m}$. On supermanifolds it is possible to develop the full Cartan calculus. The basic ingredients are super-differential forms (henceforth *superforms*), that is elements of the cotangent bundle T^*SM expanded on a basis of odd $\{dx^a\}$ and even $\{d\theta^{\alpha}\}$ differential forms. Since the $d\theta$'s are commuting quantities, there is no notion of *top form* in the complex of superforms. The notion of top form has to be found into a new complex of forms, known as *integral forms*. We define such objects by following the strategy of Belopolsky [64], where integral forms are distributionallike forms. In particular, forms on supermanifolds are described by the usual form number p and by a new grading q called *picture number*.

Precisely, a generic superform in \mathcal{SM} locally reads

$$\omega^{(p|0)}(x,\theta,dx,d\theta) = \omega(x,\theta) \, dx^{a_1} \dots dx^{a_r} \, (d\theta^{\alpha_1})^{g_1} \dots (d\theta^{\alpha_s})^{g_s} \tag{2.1}$$

where $p = r + \sum_{i=1}^{s} g_i$ and q = 0. By contrast, a generic *integral form* is written as

$$\omega^{(p|m)}(x,\theta,dx,d\theta) = \omega(x,\theta) \, dx^{a_1} \dots dx^{a_r} \, \delta^{(b_1)}(d\theta^{\beta_1}) \dots \delta^{(b_m)}(d\theta^{\beta_m}) \tag{2.2}$$

with $p = r - \sum_{j=1}^{m} b_j$ and q = m. In this expression there are no $d\theta$'s, due to the following distributional properties

$$d\theta^{\alpha}\delta(d\theta^{\alpha}) = 0, \quad d\theta^{\alpha}\delta^{(p)}(d\theta^{\alpha}) = -p\delta^{(p-1)}(d\theta^{\alpha})$$
(2.3)

In order to keep track of the orientation of the supermanifold we require $\delta(d\theta)$ to be odd objects, hence m is the maximum number of δ 's that may appear in a given form. We note that the *picture number* counts indeed the number of δ 's appearing in a given form. While superforms have q = 0, integral forms have maximal picture number q = m.

The notion of top form used for integration in supergeometry is contained in the space $\Omega^{(n|m)}(\mathcal{SM})$, called *Berezinian bundle*, analogous to the determinant bundle of usual geometry. A generic top integral form $\omega^{(n|m)} \in \Omega^{(n|m)}(\mathcal{SM})$ reads

$$\omega^{(n|m)} = f_{[i_1\dots i_n][\alpha_1\dots\alpha_m]}(x,\theta)dx^{i_1}\dots dx^{i_n}\delta\left(d\theta^{\alpha_1}\right)\dots\delta\left(d\theta^{\alpha_m}\right) = f(x,\theta)d^nx\delta^m\left(d\theta\right) \quad (2.4)$$

As in conventional geometry, we can define the integral of a top form on a superspace endowed with a super-measure $[dxd\theta d(dx)d(d\theta)]$, invariant under coordinate transformations. Following [65], we write

$$I[\omega] = \int_{\mathcal{SM}} \omega^{(n|m)} = \int_{T^*\mathcal{SM}} \omega^{(n|m)}(x,\theta,dx,d\theta) \left[dx d\theta d(dx) d(d\theta) \right]$$
(2.5)

where dx and $d(d\theta)$ define Lebesgue integrals, while the integrations over $d\theta$ and d(dx) are Berezin integrals.

Picture Changing Operators (PCOs) are conveniently introduced to define the integration of generic superforms in a supermanifold. Let us consider for example a bosonic submanifold $\mathcal{N} \subset \mathcal{SM}$, with dim $\mathcal{N} = (p|0)$, defined by the embedding $\iota : \mathcal{N} \to \mathcal{SM}$, and a (p, 0) superform $\omega^{(p|0)}$. We define the integration of $\omega^{(p|0)}$ on \mathcal{N} as

$$\int_{\mathcal{N}} \iota_* \omega^{(p|0)} \equiv \int_{\mathcal{SM}} \omega^{(p|0)} \wedge \mathbb{Y}_{\mathcal{N}}^{(n-p|m)}$$
(2.6)

where ι_* is the pull-back map and $\mathbb{Y}_{\mathcal{N}}^{(n-p|m)}$ is the Poincaré dual of the embedding ι , called *Picture Changing Operator*, from string theory literature (see e.g. [72]). The PCO in (2.6) is independent of the surface parametrization, it only depends on the embedding through its homology class and satisfies the closure, but non-exactness conditions

$$d\mathbb{Y}_{\mathcal{N}}^{(n-p|m)} = 0, \qquad \mathbb{Y}_{\mathcal{N}}^{(n-p|m)} \neq d\Sigma^{(n-p-1|m)}$$
(2.7)

When the submanifold \mathcal{N} is one-dimensional and $\omega^{(1|0)}$ is a gauge connection, equation (2.6) provides a geometric construction of (super) Wilson loops [1]. Many properties of the Wilson operator, like supersymmetry and kappa invariance, are dictated by the behavior of the PCO.

Changing the submanifold \mathcal{N} to an homologically equivalent one \mathcal{N}' , amounts to changing the PCO by the addition of a *d*-exact term

$$\mathbb{Y}_{\mathcal{N}}^{(n-p|m)} \to \mathbb{Y}_{\mathcal{N}'}^{(n-p|m)} = \mathbb{Y}_{\mathcal{N}}^{(n-p|m)} + d\Omega^{(n-p-1|m)}$$
(2.8)

This mechanism has been extensively used in the context of (super) Wilson loops, in particular for tuning the amount of supersymmetry preserved by a given operator [1]. As a remarkable example, it has been proved that the generalized Wilson-Maldacena holonomy [12] which leads to a BPS operator in N = 4 SYM theory can be generated from an ordinary non-BPS holonomy by a *d*-exact shift of the corresponding PCO. In the present paper, we are going to generalize this mechanism to the case of Wilson Surfaces.

3 Wilson surfaces

We begin by considering Wilson Surfaces (WS) in ordinary manifolds with no supersymmetry. Given an *n*-dimensional manifold \mathcal{M} and a two-dimensional surface σ immersed in it, a WS corresponding to a 2-form $B^{(2)}$ on \mathcal{M} is defined as

$$W_S[\sigma] = e^{\Gamma}, \qquad \Gamma = \int_{\sigma} \iota_* B^{(2)}$$
 (3.1)

where ι is the immersion of σ into \mathcal{M} (see for instance [6] for a review on surface operators in four-dimensional gauge theories).

Generalizing the geometric construction of Wilson loops introduced in [1], we reformulate this definition in terms of a suitable PCO which encodes all the geometric data featuring W_S . If the surface is defined by the set of equations $\phi_i(x^a) = 0$, with $i = 1, \ldots, n-2$, we introduce the PCO

$$\mathbb{Y}_{\sigma}^{(n-2)} = \prod_{i=1}^{n-2} \delta(\phi_i) d\phi_i \tag{3.2}$$

dual to the immersion of the two-dimensional surface into the manifold. Therefore, the WS exponent in (3.1) can be rewritten as a top form integrated on the whole manifold [4]

$$\Gamma = \int_{\mathcal{M}} B^{(2)} \wedge \mathbb{Y}^{(n-2)}_{\sigma}$$
(3.3)

Thanks to the *d*-closure of the PCO this expression is manifestly invariant under U(1) gauge transformations $B \to B + d\beta$, as long as σ is a compact surface with no boundaries, or fields vanish at the intersection $\sigma \cap \partial \mathcal{M}$. Moreover, under a smooth deformation of the surface the PCO changes by an exact term, $\mathbb{Y}_{\sigma}^{(n-2)} \to \mathbb{Y}_{\sigma}^{(n-2)} + d\eta^{n-3}$, and correspondingly Γ varies as

$$\Gamma \to \Gamma + \int_{\mathcal{M}} H^{(3)} \wedge \eta^{n-3}$$
 (3.4)

where $H^{(3)} = dB^{(2)}$ is the field strength.

Expression (3.3) can be recast in a more familiar form. To this end, we consider the parametrisation of the surface σ in (3.1) by two real parameters $(z, \bar{z}) \rightarrow \{x^a(z, \bar{z})\}$, with $(z, \bar{z}) \in \Delta \subseteq \mathbb{R}^2$. We then define the enlarged manifold $\mathcal{M} \times \Delta$ described by coordinates (x^a, z, \bar{z}) and construct the PCO dual to the embedding $(z, \bar{z}) \rightarrow (x^a(z, \bar{z}), z, \bar{z})$ as follows

$$\mathbb{Y}_{\sigma}^{(n)} = \prod_{a=1}^{n} \delta\left(x^{a} - x^{a}(z,\bar{z})\right) \bigwedge_{a=1}^{n} (dx^{a} - \partial_{z}x^{a}dz - \partial_{\bar{z}}x^{a}d\bar{z}) \\
= \prod_{a=1}^{n} \delta\left(x^{a} - x^{a}(z,\bar{z})\right) \left[\left(\bigwedge_{a=1}^{n} dx^{a} + \sum_{b=1}^{n} (-1)^{b} (\partial_{z}x^{b}dz + \partial_{\bar{z}}x^{b}d\bar{z}) \bigwedge_{a\neq b} dx^{a}\right) \\
+ \sum_{b=1,c=1}^{n} (-1)^{b+c} \left(\partial_{z}x^{b}\partial_{\bar{z}}x^{c}dz \wedge d\bar{z} \bigwedge_{a\neq b,a\neq c} dx^{a}\right) \right]$$
(3.5)

Multiplying by the 2-form parametrized as $B^{(2)} = B_{ab} dx^a \wedge dx^b$, it is easy to see that only the last term survives and we end up with

$$B^{(2)} \wedge \mathbb{Y}^{(n)}_{\sigma} = B_{bc} \partial_z x^b \partial_{\bar{z}} x^c \, dz \wedge d\bar{z} \,\prod_{a=1}^n \delta \left(x^a - x^a(z,\bar{z}) \right) \bigwedge_{a=1}^n dx^a \tag{3.6}$$

Integrating on $\mathcal{M} \times \Delta$ we finally obtain

$$\int_{\mathcal{M}\times\Delta} B^{(2)} \wedge \mathbb{Y}^{(n)}_{\sigma} = \int_{\sigma} B_{ab}(x(z,\bar{z})) \,\partial_z x^a \partial_{\bar{z}} x^b \,dz d\bar{z} \tag{3.7}$$

which coincides with Γ in (3.1) when σ is parametrized by coordinates (z, \bar{z}) . Therefore, an alternative way to define a WS is

$$W_S[\sigma] = e^{\Gamma}, \qquad \Gamma = \int_{\mathcal{M} \times \Delta} B^{(2)} \wedge \mathbb{Y}^{(n)}_{\sigma}$$
 (3.8)

The geometric formulation of WS has many advantages. The main one is that the integral is extended to the whole manifold, the 2-form $B^{(2)}$ is generically defined on it rather being constrained to live on the surface, while all the information regarding the surface is totally encoded in the PCO. This makes the study of $W_S[\sigma]$ invariances much easier. In particular, expression (3.8) is manifestly invariant under diffeomorphisms of the manifold. The implications of this property will be further investigated in the rest of the paper.

4 Super Wilson Surfaces

Among the many advantages of formulation (3.3) (or (3.8)) for WS we count the fact that it allows for a straightforward generalisation to supermanifolds, thus leading to an easy definition of super Wilson surfaces.

We consider a supermanifold \mathcal{SM} described by coordinates $Z^M \equiv (x^a, \theta^{\alpha})$, with $a = 1, \ldots, n, \alpha = 1, \ldots, m$, and assign a super 2-form $B^{(2|0)}$ on it. If Σ is a dimension-(2|0) supersurface whose immersion in \mathcal{SM} is described by the PCO $\mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma}^{(n-2|m)}$, we define the superWS as

$$W_S[\Sigma] = e^{\Gamma}, \qquad \Gamma = \int_{\mathcal{SM}} B^{(2|0)} \wedge \mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma}^{(n-2|m)}$$
(4.1)

The 2-form is generically defined in \mathcal{SM} , while the geometrical data featuring the supersurface are entirely captured by the PCO. This is factorized into a bosonic and a fermionic part, $\mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma}^{(n-2|m)} = \mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma}^{(n-2|0)} \times \mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma}^{(0|m)}$, where $\mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma}^{(n-2|0)}$ localizes the bosonic coordinates on Σ whereas $\mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma}^{(0|m)}$ localizes the fermionic ones. If the supersurface is defined by means of algebraic equations, the PCO $\mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma}^{(n-2|m)}$ is the product of the Dirac delta functions localizing on that surface.

This expression for Γ can be made more explicit if we parametrize the supersurface Σ in terms of smooth functions $(z, \bar{z}) \to Z^M(z, \bar{z})$ on $\Delta \subseteq \mathbb{R}^2$. For the bosonic part of the PCO we can proceed exactly as done in section 3, by including (z, \bar{z}) as extra bosonic coordinates and extending the integration to the supermanifold $\mathcal{SM} \times \Delta$. A straightforward supersymmetrization of eq. (3.5) leads to

$$\mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma}^{(n|0)} = \prod_{a=1}^{n} \delta\left(x^{a} - x^{a}(z,\bar{z})\right) \bigwedge_{a=1}^{n} (V^{a} - \Pi_{z}^{a}(z,\bar{z})dz - \Pi_{\bar{z}}^{a}(z,\bar{z})d\bar{z})$$
(4.2)

where we have defined $V^a = dx^a + \theta \gamma^a d\theta$, $\Pi^a_z(z, \bar{z}) = (\partial_z x^a + \theta \gamma^a \partial_z \theta)$ and $\Pi^a_{\bar{z}}(z, \bar{z}) = (\partial_{\bar{z}} x^a + \theta \gamma^a \partial_{\bar{z}} \theta)$.

For the PCO of the fermionic sector we choose

$$\mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma}^{(0|m)} = \prod_{\alpha=1}^{m} \left(\theta^{\alpha} - \theta^{\alpha}(z,\bar{z}) \right) \delta \left(\psi^{\alpha} - \left(\partial_{z} \theta^{\alpha}(z,\bar{z}) dz + \partial_{\bar{z}} \theta^{\alpha}(z,\bar{z}) d\bar{z} \right) \right) \qquad (4.3)$$

$$= \prod_{\alpha=1}^{m} \left(\theta^{\alpha} - \theta^{\alpha}(z,\bar{z}) \right) \left[\left(1 - \sum_{\beta} (\partial_{z} \theta^{\beta}(z,\bar{z}) dz + \partial_{\bar{z}} \theta^{\beta}(z,\bar{z}) d\bar{z}) \iota_{\beta} + \sum_{\beta,\gamma} (\partial_{z} \theta^{\beta}(z,\bar{z}) \partial_{\bar{z}} \theta^{\gamma}(z,\bar{z}) dz d\bar{z}) \iota_{\beta} \iota_{\gamma} \right) \prod_{\alpha=1}^{m} \delta(\psi^{\alpha}) \right]$$

where $\psi^{\alpha} = d\theta^{\alpha}$ and in the second line we have expanded the Dirac delta functions exploiting the presence of the anticommuting one-forms dz and $d\bar{z}$. Here ι_{β} is the contraction along the supercovariant derivative D_{β} . Using a shorter notation we can then write

$$\mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma}^{(n|m)} \equiv \mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma}^{(n|0)} \wedge \mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma}^{(0|m)} =$$

$$= \delta^{(n)}(x - x(z,\bar{z})) \left(V - \Pi_z dz - \Pi_{\bar{z}} d\bar{z}\right)^n \wedge \left(\theta - \theta(z,\bar{z})\right)^m \delta^{(m)}(\psi - \partial_z \theta dz - \partial_{\bar{z}} \theta d\bar{z})$$
(4.4)

The exponent Γ in eq. (4.1) can then be rewritten as

$$\Gamma = \int_{\mathcal{SM} \times \Delta} B^{(2|0)} \wedge \mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma}^{(n|m)}$$
(4.5)

We now elaborate on this expression. Expanding $B^{(2|0)}$ in terms of the superspace geometric objects, and focusing first on the fermionic part of the PCO, we can write

$$\Gamma = \int_{\mathcal{SM}\times\Delta} \left(B_{ab}(x,\theta) V^a V^b + B_{a\beta}(x,\theta) V^a \psi^\beta + B_{\alpha\beta}(x,\theta) \psi^\alpha \psi^\beta \right) \wedge \prod_{\alpha=1}^m \left(\theta^\alpha - \theta^\alpha(z,\bar{z}) \right) \times \int_{\mathcal{SM}\times\Delta} \left(\sum_{\alpha=1}^n e^{-\alpha \alpha \alpha} \sum_{\alpha=1}^n e^{-\alpha \alpha} \sum_{\alpha=1}^n e^{-\alpha} \sum_{\alpha=1}^n \sum_{\alpha=1}^n e^{-\alpha} \sum_{\alpha=1}^n \sum_{\alpha=1}^n \sum_{\alpha=1}^n e^{-\alpha} \sum_{\alpha=1}^n \sum_{\alpha=1}^n e^{-\alpha} \sum_{\alpha=1}^n \sum_{\alpha=1$$

$$\left(1 - \sum_{\beta} (\partial_{z} \theta^{\beta} dz + \partial_{\bar{z}} \theta^{\beta} d\bar{z})\iota_{\beta} + \sum_{\beta,\gamma} (\partial_{z} \theta^{\beta} \partial_{\bar{z}} \theta^{\gamma} dz d\bar{z})\iota_{\beta}\iota_{\gamma}\right) \prod_{\alpha=1}^{m} \delta(\psi^{\alpha}) \wedge \mathbb{Y}_{\Lambda}^{(n|0)}$$
(4.6)

where B_{ab} and $B_{\alpha\beta}$ are bosonic components, whereas $B_{a\alpha}$ are fermionic. Now, due to the presence of the factor $\prod_{\alpha} \delta(\psi^{\alpha})$ the only non-vanishing contributions come from terms in the integrand which do not contain any power of ψ^{α} , like for instance $B_{ab}(x,\theta)dx^adx^b$ from the first term, or terms linear and quadratic in ψ^{α} on which the action of the contraction(s) ι_{α} has the effect of replacing $\psi^{\alpha} \to \partial_z \theta^{\alpha} dz + \partial_{\bar{z}} \theta^{\alpha} d\bar{z}$. Therefore, using PCO (4.2) to localize also the bosonic coordinates on the supersurface Σ , from the previous equation we easily find

$$\Gamma = \int_{\Sigma} \left(B_{ab} \Pi_z^a \Pi_{\bar{z}}^b + B_{a\alpha} (\Pi_z^a \partial_{\bar{z}} \theta^\alpha + \Pi_{\bar{z}}^a \partial_z \theta^\alpha) + B_{\alpha\beta} \partial_z \theta^\alpha \partial_{\bar{z}} \theta^\beta \right) dz d\bar{z}$$
(4.7)

This equation provides the supersymmetric version of the WS in (3.7). In fact, if we choose Σ to be an ordinary two-dimensional surface localised at $\theta_{\alpha}(z, \bar{z}) = 0$, the corresponding PCO reduces to $\mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma}^{(n|0)} \wedge \mathbb{Y}_{0}^{(0|m)}$ with

$$\mathbb{Y}_0^{(0|m)} = \theta^m \delta^{(m)}(\psi) \tag{4.8}$$

and the integral in (4.7) coincides with (3.7).

Although expression Γ in eq. (4.7) is given in terms of superspace objects, it is in general non-invariant under all the supersymmetry charges. When it preserves a fraction of supercharges it gives rise to a BPS WS. How many supercharges are preserved by an assigned WS strongly depends on the choice of the supersurface, which eventually translates into the choice of the PCO. For instance, PCO (4.8) breaks supersymmetry completely, since the corresponding localising condition $\theta^{\alpha} = 0 \,\forall \alpha$ is not invariant under transformations of the form $\theta^{\alpha} \to \theta^{\alpha} + \epsilon^{\alpha}$. Changing surface $\Sigma \to \Sigma'$ to improve the degree of supersymmetry amounts to changing $\mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma}^{(0|m)} \to \mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma'}^{(0|m)}$, but as we have already mentioned, the two PCOs necessarily differ by a *d*-exact term (see eq. (2.8)). Therefore, a *d*-varying supersymmetry mechanism can be implemented to span the whole spectrum of BPS WS, as we are going to discuss in the next section.

5 Super Wilson Surfaces in six dimensions

The previous construction is completely general and can be adapted to different dimensions. In particular, if we fix n = 11 and m = 32 in eq. (4.1) in principle we obtain a consistent definition of WS in M-theory.

By dimensional reduction from eleven to six dimensions we land on the N = (2,0)superconformal theory living on one M5-brane. This is a convenient framework where constructing surface operators explicitly. In fact, this is supposed to be a theory of one tensor multiplet which contains a 2-form suitable for defining WS.

As described in [73–76], the tensor multiplet is given in terms of an anti-symmetric, Ω -traceless¹ superfield $W^{AB}(x,\theta)$, satisfying the superspace constraints and the reality condition

$$D_{\alpha}^{(A}W^{B)C} = 0, \qquad \overline{W}_{AB} = \Omega_{AC}\Omega_{BD}W^{CD}$$
(5.1)

Using the algebra of covariant derivatives (A.8), one can show that the superfield has the following θ -expansion

$$W^{[AB]} = \varphi^{[AB]} + \lambda^{[A}_{\alpha} \Omega^{B]C} \theta^{\alpha}_{C} + H_{(\alpha\beta)} \theta^{\alpha[A} \theta^{B]\beta} + \text{derivative terms}$$
(5.2)

where the field components $\varphi^{[AB]}, \lambda^A_{\alpha}, H_{(\alpha\beta)}$, which are 5 scalar fields, 8 fermionic fields and 3 bosonic fields (self-dual anti-symmetric tensor) are put on-shell

$$\partial^2 \varphi^{[AB]} = 0, \qquad \partial^{\alpha\beta} \lambda^A_\beta = 0, \qquad \partial^{\alpha\beta} H_{\beta\gamma} = 0$$
(5.3)

The latter equation implies that the three form $H_{\mu\nu\rho} \equiv \gamma^{\alpha\beta}_{\mu\nu\rho} H_{\alpha\beta}$ is the curl of a 2-form

$$H_{\mu\nu\rho} = \partial_{[\mu}B_{\nu\rho]} \tag{5.4}$$

A geometrical formulation in superspace can be obtained by adopting the rheonomic construction. Merging $B_{\mu\nu}$ into the general expansion of a (2|0)-form

$$B^{(2|0)} = B_{\mu\nu}V^{\mu}V^{\nu} + B^{A}_{\mu\alpha}V^{\mu}\psi^{\alpha}_{A} + B^{AB}_{\alpha\beta}\psi^{\alpha}_{A}\psi^{\beta}_{B}$$
(5.5)

¹We refer to appendix A for notations and conventions of six-dimensional superspace.

and computing the corresponding curvature $H^{(3|0)} = dB^{(2|0)}$, by imposing conventional constraints (vanishing of spinorial components of the curvature) and using Bianchi identities one obtains

$$H^{(3|0)} = V^{\mu}V^{\nu}V^{\rho} (\gamma_{\mu\nu\rho})^{\alpha\beta}D^{A}_{\alpha}D^{B}_{\beta}W_{AB} + V^{\mu}V^{\nu}(\psi_{A}\gamma_{\mu\nu}D_{B})W^{AB} + V^{\mu}(\psi_{A}\gamma_{\mu}\psi_{B})W^{AB}$$

$$\equiv V^{\mu}V^{\nu}V^{\rho} H_{\mu\nu\rho} + V^{\mu}V^{\nu}\psi_{A} H^{A}_{\mu\nu} + V^{\mu}\psi_{A}\psi_{B} H^{AB}_{\mu}$$
(5.6)

To compute the number of on-shell degrees of freedom one needs to take into account the gauge freedom $\delta B^{(2|0)} = d\Lambda^{(1|0)}$.

Now, using in (4.7) the 2-form defined in (5.5) we obtain the supersurface operator for the effective field theory living on the *M*5-brane. These operators can be obtained from their eleven dimensional counterparts by dimensional reduction.

5.1 Generalized surface operators

As discussed in [1], in four-dimensional N = 4 SYM theory it is possible to obtain the generalised Wilson-Maldacena (super)loop, including additional couplings to scalars, from an ordinary (super)Wilson loop by shifting the original PCO by an exact term. Here we investigate whether a similar pattern holds for WS in six dimensions.

To this end, we first observe that if in the general expression of Γ for a superWS in six dimensions

$$\Gamma = \int_{\mathcal{SM} \times \Delta} B^{(2|0)} \wedge \mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma}^{(6|16)}$$
(5.7)

we modify the PCO by the addition of an exact term

$$\mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma}^{(6|16)} \longrightarrow \mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma}^{(6|16)} + d\Omega^{(5|16)}$$

$$(5.8)$$

the resulting operator gets modified as

$$\Gamma \longrightarrow \Gamma' = \Gamma + \int_{\mathcal{SM} \times \Delta} H^{(3|0)} \wedge \Omega^{(5|16)}$$
(5.9)

where the (3|0)-superfield strength is given in (5.6). The second term originates from integration by parts assuming trivial boundary conditions. Now, generalizing what has been done in [1] for one dimensional contours, we choose $\Omega^{(5|16)}$ to be given by

$$\Omega^{(5|16)} = dz d\bar{z} \prod_{\rho=1}^{16} \left(\theta^{\rho} - \theta^{\rho}(z, \bar{z}) \right) \prod_{\mu=1}^{6} \delta \left(x^{\mu} - x^{\mu}(z, \bar{z}) \right) \\ \times \epsilon_{\mu_1 \dots \mu_6} V^{\mu_1} \dots V^{\mu_5} N_{AB} (\gamma^{\mu_6})^{[\alpha\beta]} \iota^A_{\ \alpha} \iota^B_{\ \beta} \delta^{16}(\psi)$$
(5.10)

where ι_{α}^{A} is the contraction respect to the fermionic vector field D_{α}^{A} , and N_{AB} is a pseudoreal, antisymmetric² tensor of the USp(4) R-symmetry group, satisfying $\overline{N}_{AB} = \epsilon_{ABCD} N^{CD}$.

Inserting this particular $\Omega^{(5|16)}$ form in (5.9) and taking into account that $H^{(3|0)}$ is the sum of three pieces with decreasing powers of V's, it is easy to realise that only the term

²The expression $(\gamma^{\mu_6})^{[\alpha\beta]} \iota^A_{\ \alpha} \iota^B_{\ \beta}$ is anti-symmetric in A, B since ι^A_{α} and ι^B_{β} commute between them.

linear in V in (5.6) survives. Adapting the expression in (4.7) for Γ to six dimensions and combining it with $\int H^{(3|0)} \wedge \Omega^{(5|16)}$ as in (5.9) we are finally led to

$$\Gamma' = \int_{\Sigma} \left(B_{\mu\nu} \Pi^{\mu}_{z} \Pi^{\nu}_{\bar{z}} + B^{A}_{\mu\alpha} (\Pi^{\mu}_{z} \partial_{\bar{z}} \theta^{\alpha}_{A} + \Pi^{\mu}_{\bar{z}} \partial_{z} \theta^{\alpha}_{A}) + B^{AB}_{\alpha\beta} \partial_{z} \theta^{\alpha}_{A} \partial_{\bar{z}} \theta^{\beta}_{B} + N_{AB} W^{AB} \right) dz d\bar{z}$$
(5.11)

where W^{AB} is the tensor superfield (5.2), $B_{\mu\nu}$, $B^A_{\mu\alpha}$, $B^{AB}_{\alpha\beta}$ are the components of the corresponding (2|0)-form given in (5.5) and $\Pi^{\mu}_{i} = \partial_{i}x^{\mu} + \theta_{A}\Omega^{AB}\gamma^{\mu}\partial_{i}\theta_{B}$ for $i = z, \bar{z}$. We note that the last term of Γ' has an additional symmetry. In fact, as a consequence of the Ω traceless property of W^{AB} , it is invariant under $\delta N_{AB} = N\Omega_{AB}$. This symmetry is useful to remove one degree of freedom from the N_{AB} tensor.

5.2 Super Wilson Surfaces in components

Equation (5.11) provides the most general superWS in six dimensions. We can rewrite it in a more explicit form, in terms of the superfield components, in order to better clarify how the bosonic and fermionic contributions organize themselves. Exploiting expansions (5.2)and (5.5), we obtain

$$\begin{split} \Gamma' &= \int_{\Sigma} dz d\bar{z} \Big[B_{\mu\nu} \partial_z x^{\mu} \partial_{\bar{z}} x^{\nu} + N_{AB} \varphi^{AB} \\ &+ B^A_{\mu\beta} \partial_{\bar{z}} x^{\mu} \partial_z \theta^{\beta}_A + B^A_{\mu\beta} \partial_z x^{\mu} \partial_{\bar{z}} \theta^{\beta}_A + N_{AB} \lambda^A_{\alpha} \Omega^{BC} \theta^{\alpha}_C \\ &+ B_{\mu\nu} \partial_z x^{\mu} \theta^{\alpha}_A \Omega^{AB} \gamma^{\nu}_{\alpha\beta} \partial_{\bar{z}} \theta^{\beta}_B + B_{\mu\nu} \partial_{\bar{z}} x^{\nu} \theta^{\alpha}_A \Omega^{AB} \gamma^{\mu}_{\alpha\beta} \partial_z \theta^{\beta}_B - B^{AB}_{\beta\delta} \partial_z \theta^{\beta}_A \partial_{\bar{z}} \theta^{\delta}_B + N_{AB} H_{(\alpha\beta)} \theta^{\alpha A} \theta^{\beta B} \\ &+ B^A_{\mu\beta} \theta^{\alpha}_B \Omega^{BC} \gamma^{\mu}_{\alpha\delta} \partial_z \theta^{\delta}_C \partial_{\bar{z}} \theta^{\beta}_A - B^A_{\mu\beta} \theta^{\alpha}_B \Omega^{BC} \gamma^{\mu}_{\alpha\delta} \partial_z \theta^{\beta}_A \partial_{\bar{z}} \theta^{\delta}_C - B_{\mu\nu} \theta^{\alpha}_A \Omega^{AB} \gamma^{\mu}_{\alpha\beta} \theta^{\gamma}_C \Omega^{CD} \gamma^{\nu}_{\gamma\delta} \partial_z \theta^{\beta}_B \partial_{\bar{z}} \theta^{\delta}_D \\ &+ \mathcal{O}(\theta^3) \Big] \tag{5.12}$$

where $\mathcal{O}(\theta^3)$ denote higher-order terms in θ 's coming from expansion (5.2). They are all proportional to N_{AB} and contain derivative terms of φ, λ and H.

Expansion (5.12) still contains superfield components of the superform $B^{(2|0)}$. In order to complete the reduction it is convenient to adopt a Wess-Zumino gauge for $B^{(2|0)}$. This can be conveniently done by setting $\theta^{\alpha}_{A}B^{AB}_{\alpha\beta} = 0$. This constraint allows to *easily* reconstruct the superspace expansion by considering the field equations stemming from Bianchi identities and conventional constraints imposed on $B^{(2|0)}$.³

Equation (5.12) is the most explicit expression we can provide for a generalized superWS in superspace. Its lowest component, obtained by projecting on the supersurface $\theta^{\alpha}(z, \bar{z}) = 0$, reads

$$\Gamma'|_{\theta(z,\bar{z})=0} = \int_{\sigma} dz d\bar{z} \Big[B_{\mu\nu} \partial_z x^{\mu} \partial_{\bar{z}} x^{\nu} + N_{AB} \varphi^{AB} \Big]$$
(5.13)

and coincides with the operator introduced in [17] and more recently studied in [18, 19, 24], which includes couplings to the five scalar fields $\varphi^{[AB]}$ of the tensor multiplet, in analogy with the Wilson-Maldacena loop.

 $^{^{3}}$ We refer to [77] for a very clear description of this procedure.

5.3 BPS surface operators

We now study under which conditions a (super)WS preserves a certain amount of supersymmetry. This amounts to determine and solve the Killing spinor equations for the assigned operator.

We will consider the generic operator

$$\Gamma_{\zeta}[\Sigma] = \int_{\mathcal{SM} \times \Delta} B^{(2|0)} \wedge \left(\mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma}^{(6|16)} + \zeta \, d\Omega^{(5|16)} \right)$$
(5.14)

which interpolates between the WS in (5.7) (for $\zeta = 0$) and the generalized one (5.9) (for $\zeta = 1$), with $\Omega^{(5|16)}$ given in (5.10).

Expression (5.14) is manifestly invariant under superdiffeomorphisms, being the integral of a top form on the entire (extended) supermanifold. Since on superforms and PCOs an infinitesimal superdiffeomorphism generated by a vector field X acts as the Lie derivative, $\delta_X = \{d, \iota_X\}$, where ι_X is the contraction along X, the invariance of Γ can be explicitly written as

$$\delta_X \Gamma_{\zeta}[\Sigma] = \int_{\mathcal{SM} \times \Delta} \left[\iota_X H^{(3|0)} \wedge \left(\mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma}^{(6|16)} + \zeta \, d\Omega^{(5|16)} \right) + H^{(3|0)} \wedge \iota_X \left(\mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma}^{(6|16)} + \zeta \, d\Omega^{(5|16)} \right) \right] \equiv 0$$
(5.15)

Here we have used the *d*-closure of the PCO and assumed the absence of boundary contributions. The first term of the integrand corresponds to the variation in form of Γ_{ζ} , whereas the second term, being associated to the variation of the PCO, arises from the variation of the supersurface. This identity thus states that the variation in form of Γ_{ζ} induced by the X-transformation is always compensated by the variation of the supersurface Σ . In particular, this implies that the X-diffeomorphism is a symmetry for $W_S[\Sigma, \zeta] = e^{\Gamma_{\zeta}[\Sigma]}$ if it leaves the supersurface invariant, $\delta_X \Sigma = 0$. Differently stated, the set of WS invariances coincides with the set of Σ symmetries.

A supersymmetry transformation is a particular superdiffeomorphism corresponding to $X \equiv \epsilon = \epsilon_A^{\alpha} Q_{\alpha}^A$, with Q_{α}^A being the supersymmetry charges defined in (A.9). Applying the previous reasoning we can trade the supersymmetry invariance equation $\delta_{\epsilon} W_S[\Sigma, \zeta] = 0$ with the condition $\delta_{\epsilon} \Sigma = 0$. This is indeed the Killing spinor equation which can be used to classify BPS WS.

Explicitly, from eq. (5.15) this equation reads

$$H^{(3|0)} \wedge \iota_{\epsilon} \left(\mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma}^{(6|16)} + \zeta \, d\Omega^{(5|16)} \right) \sim 0 \tag{5.16}$$

where " \sim " means that this quantity has to be zero, up to *d*-exact terms.

For simplicity, we begin investigating the $\zeta = 0$ case. Using the action of ι_{ϵ} on the supervielbein

$$\iota_{\epsilon} V^{\mu} = 2\epsilon \gamma^{\mu} \theta, \qquad \iota_{\epsilon} \psi^{\alpha}_{A} = \epsilon^{\alpha}_{A} \tag{5.17}$$

the application of ι_{ϵ} to the PCO in (4.4) leads to

$$\iota_{\epsilon} \mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma}^{(6|16)} =$$

$$\delta^{(6)}(x - x(z, \bar{z})) \, 2\epsilon \gamma^{\mu} \theta \iota_{\mu} \left(V - \Pi_{z} dz - \Pi_{\bar{z}} d\bar{z} \right)^{6} \left(\theta - \theta(z, \bar{z}) \right)^{16} \, \delta^{(16)}(\psi - \partial_{z} \theta dz - \partial_{\bar{z}} \theta d\bar{z})$$

$$+ \, \delta^{6}(x - x(z, \bar{z})) \left(V - \Pi_{z} dz - \Pi_{\bar{z}} d\bar{z} \right)^{6} \left(\theta - \theta(z, \bar{z}) \right)^{16} \epsilon_{A} \iota^{A} \, \delta^{(16)}(\psi - \partial_{z} \theta dz - \partial_{\bar{z}} \theta d\bar{z})$$

$$(5.18)$$

Now, multiplying this expression by the $H^{(3|0)}$ expansion in (5.6), it is easy to see that the first line in (5.18) let all the terms in (5.6) survive, whereas the second line kills all the terms except for the $VV\psi$ and $V\psi\psi$ ones. Assembling everything together, we obtain

$$\left(4\epsilon\gamma^{\mu}\theta\Pi_{z}^{\nu}\Pi_{\bar{z}}^{\rho}H_{\mu\nu\rho} + 2\epsilon\gamma^{\mu}\theta\left(\Pi_{z}^{\nu}\partial_{\bar{z}}\theta_{A} - \Pi_{\bar{z}}^{\nu}\partial_{z}\theta_{A}\right)H_{\mu\nu}^{A} + 8\epsilon\gamma^{\mu}\theta\partial_{z}\theta_{A}\partial_{\bar{z}}\theta_{B}H_{\mu}^{AB} - 2\Pi_{z}^{\mu}\Pi_{\bar{z}}^{\nu}\epsilon_{A}H_{\mu\nu}^{A} + 2\epsilon_{A}\left(\Pi_{z}^{\mu}\partial_{\bar{z}}\theta_{B} - \Pi_{\bar{z}}^{\mu}\partial_{z}\theta_{B}\right)H_{\mu}^{AB}\right) \Big|_{\Sigma} \times \text{Vol} = 0$$

$$(5.19)$$

where we have defined

$$Vol = \delta^{(6)}(x - x(z, \bar{z})) V^6 dz d\bar{z} \left(\theta - \theta(z, \bar{z})\right)^{16} \delta^{(16)}(\psi)$$
(5.20)

This is the most general Killing spinor equation which in principle allows to classify all the BPS supersurfaces in superspace. Its systematic investigation is beyond the scopes of the present paper and is left for the future. Here we consider only the special class of purely bosonic surfaces, namely we set $\theta^{\alpha}(z, \bar{z}) = 0$. In this case the previous equation greatly simplifies and reduces to

$$\left(\Pi_{z}^{\mu}\Pi_{\bar{z}}^{\nu}\epsilon_{A}H_{\mu\nu}^{A}\right)\Big|_{\Sigma} \times \operatorname{Vol} = 0 \quad \Rightarrow \quad \partial_{z}x^{\mu}\partial_{\bar{z}}x^{\nu}(\epsilon_{A}\gamma_{\mu\nu}D_{B})W^{AB} = 0 \tag{5.21}$$

where in the last expression all the functions are localized on Σ and the ϵ_A spinor is in general a local function of the point on the surface. If we require this equation to be valid for any W^{AB} , the Killing spinor equation that we have to solve is

$$\epsilon_A \,\partial_z x^\mu \partial_{\bar{z}} x^\nu \gamma_{\mu\nu} = 0 \tag{5.22}$$

We look for constant ϵ_A solutions, then corresponding to supersymmetry globally realized on the surface. Non-trivial solutions exist if the 4×4 matrix $M \equiv \partial_z x^{\mu} \partial_{\bar{z}} x^{\nu} \gamma_{\mu\nu}$ has a non-trivial kernel or, equivalently, if detM = 0. In particular, the rank of the matrix will determine the BPS degree of the corresponding surface operator.

In order to study this equation in general, it is convenient to trade M for M^2 and look for solutions of det $M^2 = 0$. In fact, rewriting M as

$$M = \epsilon^{ij} \partial_i x^{\mu} \partial_j x^{\nu} \gamma_{\mu\nu} = \epsilon^{ij} (\partial_i x^{\mu} \gamma_{\mu}) (\partial_j x^{\nu} \bar{\gamma}_{\nu}), \qquad i, j = z, \bar{z}$$
(5.23)

and making use of the Clifford algebra and Schouten's identity for the ϵ^{ij} tensor, its square turns out to be proportional to the 4 × 4 identity matrix

$$M^{2} = 2 \left((\partial^{i} x^{\mu} \partial_{i} x^{\nu} \eta_{\mu\nu})^{2} - (\partial_{i} x^{\mu} \partial_{k} x^{\nu} \eta_{\mu\nu}) (\partial^{i} x^{\rho} \partial^{k} x^{\sigma} \eta_{\rho\sigma}) \right)$$

$$= 4 \det \begin{pmatrix} \partial_{z} x^{\mu} \partial_{z} x^{\nu} \eta_{\mu\nu} & \partial_{z} x^{\mu} \partial_{\bar{z}} x^{\nu} \eta_{\mu\nu} \\ \partial_{z} x^{\mu} \partial_{\bar{z}} x^{\nu} \eta_{\mu\nu} & \partial_{\bar{z}} x^{\mu} \partial_{\bar{z}} x^{\nu} \eta_{\mu\nu} \end{pmatrix} \times \mathcal{I}$$
(5.24)

Therefore, $\det M^2$ is proportional to the determinant in (5.24) and it vanishes if the following equation

$$(\partial_z x^{\mu} \partial_z x^{\nu} \eta_{\mu\nu}) (\partial_{\bar{z}} x^{\mu} \partial_{\bar{z}} x^{\nu} \eta_{\mu\nu}) - (\partial_z x^{\mu} \partial_{\bar{z}} x^{\nu} \eta_{\mu\nu})^2 = 0$$
(5.25)

is satisfied. This is a non-trivial equation for the x^{μ} coordinates of the surface and selects a subset of BPS surfaces. To solve equation (5.25) we embed the two-dimensional surface into a three-dimensional manifold $\mathcal{N} \subset \mathcal{M}$ where \mathcal{M} is the six-dimensional Minkowskian bosonic slice of the supermanifold with signature $(-, +, \dots, +)$.

We begin by considering a timelike three-dimensional slice. In order to prove that at least one non-trivial solution of (5.25) exists, we make the easiest ansatz

$$x^{\mu}(z,\bar{z}) = (f(z,\bar{z}), 0, 0, 0, z, \bar{z})$$
(5.26)

where f is a smooth function to be determined. Equation (5.25) then reduces to the well-known Light Ray Partial Differential Equation (see for instance [78])

$$(\partial_z f)^2 + (\partial_{\bar{z}} f)^2 = 1 \tag{5.27}$$

Using an adapted γ -matrix representation (see appendix A) the corresponding M matrix takes the 2 × 2 block form

$$M = \begin{pmatrix} \mathbb{A} & 0\\ 0 & -\mathbb{A} \end{pmatrix}, \qquad \qquad \mathbb{A} = -(\partial_z f)\sigma_2 + (\partial_{\bar{z}} f)\sigma_3 - i\sigma_1 \qquad (5.28)$$

where eq. (5.27) ensures det $\mathbb{A} = 0$ and necessarily corresponds to an even number of zero eigenvalues for M. Therefore, excluding the case of a null matrix, we conclude that any solution to equation (5.27) provides a rank-2 matrix M and yields a 1/2 BPS WS.

One class of 1/2 BPS solutions is given by linear functions of the form

$$f(z,\bar{z}) = C_1 z + C_2 \bar{z} + C_3, \qquad C_1^2 + C_2^2 = 1$$
 (5.29)

For fixed C_1, C_2, C_3 constants, it describes a plane immersed in three dimensions with one time direction. Another class of 1/2 BPS solutions encodes quadratic functions of the form

$$f^{2}(z,\bar{z}) = (z - C_{1})^{2} + (\bar{z} - C_{2})^{2}$$
(5.30)

which for fixed constants describes a spherical two-dimensional wavefront.

Things drastically change if we consider immersion into a spacelike three dimensional submanifold. This amounts to modify ansatz (5.26) for instance as

$$x^{\mu}(z,\bar{z}) = (0,0,0,z,\bar{z},f(z,\bar{z}))$$
(5.31)

As a consequence of the change in signature, it is easy to realize that constraint (5.27) gets substituted by

$$(\partial_z f)^2 + (\partial_{\bar{z}} f)^2 = -1 \tag{5.32}$$

and does not allow for any real solution. Therefore, we conclude that in Minkowski signature there are no spacelike 1/2 BPS WS. This result resembles the Wilson loop situation, where no spacelike BPS Wilson operators exist in Minkowski spacetime [56].

We now study the BPS constraint (5.16) in the generalized case, $\zeta \neq 0$. This requires evaluating also the second term $H^{(3|0)} \wedge \iota_{\epsilon} d\Omega^{(5|16)}$. Since from eq. (5.10) we easily obtain⁴

$$d\Omega^{(5|16)} = \partial_{\mu} \left[dz d\bar{z} \left(\theta - \theta(z, \bar{z}) \right)^{16} \delta^{(6)} \left(x - x(z, \bar{z}) \right) V^{6} N_{AB} \gamma^{\mu} \iota^{A} \iota^{B} \delta^{(16)} \left(\psi \right) \right] +$$
(5.33)
$$-2D^{A} \left[dz d\bar{z} \left(\theta - \theta(z, \bar{z}) \right)^{16} \delta^{(6)} \left(x - x(z, \bar{z}) \right) \epsilon_{\mu_{1} \dots \mu_{6}} V^{\mu_{1}} \dots V^{\mu_{5}} N_{AB} \gamma^{\mu_{6}} \iota^{B} \delta^{(16)} \left(\psi \right) \right]$$

⁴For avoiding cluttering we neglect (z, \overline{z}) indices of the N_{AB} components.

the contraction ι_{ϵ} gives rise to

$$\begin{split} \iota_{\epsilon} d\Omega^{(5|16)} &= 2\epsilon \gamma^{\nu} \theta \partial_{\mu} \left[dz d\bar{z} \left(\theta - \theta(z,\bar{z}) \right)^{16} \delta^{(6)} \left(x - x(z,\bar{z}) \right) \iota_{\nu} V^{6} N_{AB} \gamma^{\mu} \iota^{A} \iota^{B} \delta^{(16)} \left(\psi \right) \right] \\ &+ \epsilon_{C} \partial_{\mu} \left[dz d\bar{z} \left(\theta - \theta(z,\bar{z}) \right)^{16} \delta^{(6)} \left(x - x(z,\bar{z}) \right) V^{6} N_{AB} \gamma^{\mu} \iota^{A} \iota^{B} \iota^{C} \delta^{(16)} \left(\psi \right) \right] \\ &+ 4\epsilon \gamma^{\nu} \theta D^{A} \left[dz d\bar{z} \left(\theta - \theta(z,\bar{z}) \right)^{16} \delta^{(6)} \left(x - x(z,\bar{z}) \right) \iota_{\nu} \epsilon_{\mu_{1}...\mu_{6}} V^{\mu_{1}} \dots V^{\mu_{5}} N_{AB} \gamma^{\mu_{6}} \iota^{B} \delta^{(16)} \left(\psi \right) \right] \\ &- 2\epsilon_{C} D^{A} \left[dz d\bar{z} \left(\theta - \theta(z,\bar{z}) \right)^{16} \delta^{(6)} \left(x - x(z,\bar{z}) \right) \epsilon_{\mu_{1}...\mu_{6}} V^{\mu_{1}} \dots V^{\mu_{5}} N_{AB} \gamma^{\mu_{6}} \iota^{B} \iota^{C} \delta^{(16)} \left(\psi \right) \right] \end{aligned} \tag{5.34}$$

This result, when multiplied by $H^{(3|0)}$ in (5.6), leads to

$$\left(-4\partial_{\mu}H_{\nu}^{AB}\gamma^{\mu}N_{AB}\epsilon\gamma^{\nu}\theta - 4D^{A}\gamma^{\mu}H_{\nu\mu}^{B}\epsilon\gamma^{\nu}\theta N_{AB} + 4D^{A}H_{\mu}^{BC}\epsilon_{C}N_{AB}\gamma^{\mu}\right)\Big|_{\Sigma} \times \text{Vol} \quad (5.35)$$

where the volume form is given in (5.20). Summing this result with (5.19) we obtain the generalized Killing spinor equations in superspace.

As before, the discussion simplifies in the particular case $\theta(z, \bar{z}) = 0$, that is when we look for ordinary BPS surfaces. In fact, from the previous result we simply obtain

$$H^{(3|0)} \wedge \iota_{\epsilon} d\Omega^{(5|16)} = 4D^A \gamma_{\mu} W^{BC} \epsilon_C N_{AB} \gamma^{\mu} \times \text{Vol}$$
(5.36)

Here the numerical coefficient comes from manipulating gamma matrices and the superderivative has been moved to act on W by using the Leibniz rule. Combining this result with (5.21) and paying attention to the relative coefficients, we obtain

$$\left(\partial_z x^{\mu} \partial_{\bar{z}} x^{\nu} \Omega_{BC} \epsilon_A \gamma_{\mu\nu} - 12 \zeta N_{BC} \epsilon_A\right) D^B W^{AC} = 0 \tag{5.37}$$

By suitably rescaling N_{BC} and requiring this equation to be valid for any W^{AC} configuration we finally land on

$$\epsilon_A \left(\partial_z x^\mu \partial_{\bar{z}} x^\nu \Omega_{BC} \gamma_{\mu\nu} - \zeta N_{BC} \right) = 0 \tag{5.38}$$

For $\zeta = 1$ this coincides with the Killing spinor equation discussed in [18, 19]. Non-vanishing solutions require the following consistency condition to be valid

$$\det\left(\Pi_i^{\mu}\Pi_j^{\nu}\eta_{\mu\nu}\right) - N_A^B N_B^A = 0 \tag{5.39}$$

6 Kappa symmetry

We now study the behavior of superWS under kappa symmetry, that is under transformations generated by the vector field $\tilde{\kappa} = \kappa_A^{\alpha} D_{\alpha}^A$ with supercovariant derivatives given in (A.8). In the present section we will restrict to six dimensions,⁵ for which we have the general decomposition of the superform $H^{(3|0)}$, eq. (5.6). However, the results that we find do not rely on this particular choice and can be easily adapted to other dimensions.

According to the general discussion above, the generic operator (5.14) is invariant when the following condition is satisfied

$$H^{(3|0)} \wedge \iota_{\tilde{\kappa}} \left(\mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma}^{(6|16)} + \zeta \, d\Omega^{(5|16)} \right) \sim 0 \tag{6.1}$$

⁵Kappa-symmetry transformations for the (6|16)-dimensional supermanifold are given in (A.11).

We first study the $\zeta = 0$ case. Recalling the action of kappa symmetry on the six dimensional supervielbeins, eqs. (A.12), we can easily compute

$$\iota_{\tilde{\kappa}} \mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma}^{(6|16)} = \delta^{(6)}(x - x(z,\bar{z})) \left(V - \Pi_z dz - \Pi_{\bar{z}} d\bar{z}\right)^6 \wedge (\theta - \theta(z,\bar{z}))^{16} \kappa_A^{\alpha} \iota_{\alpha}^A \delta^{(16)}(\psi - \partial_z \theta dz - \partial_{\bar{z}} \theta d\bar{z})$$

$$\tag{6.2}$$

It follows that contracting with $H^{(3|0)}$ the only non-zero terms come from the $VV\psi$ and $V\psi\psi$ terms of (5.6). Therefore, we obtain

$$\epsilon^{ij} \Pi^{\mu}_{i} \Pi^{\nu}_{j} \Omega_{BC} \left(D^{B} W^{AC} \right) \gamma_{\mu\nu} \kappa_{A} + \epsilon^{ij} \Pi^{\mu}_{i} \partial_{j} \theta_{A} \gamma_{\mu} \kappa_{B} W^{AB} = 0, \qquad i, j = z, \bar{z}$$
(6.3)

where $\Pi_i^{\mu} = \partial_i x^{\mu} + \theta_A \Omega^{AB} \gamma^{\mu} \partial_i \theta_B$. Since we require this equation to be true independently of the particular values of W^{AB} , the two terms have to vanish separately. In order to study these two conditions we make the conventional ansatz $\kappa_A = \epsilon^{ij} \gamma_{\mu\nu} \left(\Pi_i^{\mu} \Pi_j^{\nu} \right) K_A$ and look for constant K_A solutions in various examples, with an increasing level of generality.

As the simplest case, we look for solutions in the subset of ordinary surfaces, that is we set $\theta_A = 0$. Following a procedure similar to the one that in the case of supersymmetry led to (5.24), we obtain that non-vanishing constant K_A solutions exist if the supersurface coordinates satisfy the following condition

$$\det(\Pi_i^{\mu}\Pi_j^{\nu}\eta_{\mu\nu}) = 0, \qquad i, j = z, \bar{z}$$
(6.4)

This condition has an interesting interpretation from the point of view of the dual geometry. In the AdS_7/CFT_6 correspondence a surface operator $W[\Sigma]$ for the N = (2,0)superconformal field theory (SCFT) living on a M5-brane is holographically dual to an extremized supermembrane worldvolume whose boundary coincides with the Σ surface on the M5-brane [12]. If we consider the standard action of a supermembrane in eleven dimensional notation as given in [57], the equations of motion for the worldvolume metric lead to the worldvolume reparametrization constraints

$$P^{2} + \det(\Pi_{i}^{M}\Pi_{j}^{N}\eta_{MN}) = 0, \qquad P_{M}\Pi_{i}^{M} = 0$$
(6.5)

where P^M is the momentum of the membrane⁶ while Π_i^M are the spatial (super)tangent vectors to the membrane. These constraints ensure that the M2-brane action is invariant under kappa-symmetry transformations [57]. In particular, kappa-symmetry transformations for the M2-brane supercoordinates read

$$\delta\theta = \left(\Gamma_M P^M + \frac{1}{2}\epsilon^{ij}\Gamma_{MN}\Pi_i^M\Pi_j^N\right)K\tag{6.6}$$

for some spacetime spinor K. It is easy to see that for a static supermembrane, that is setting $P^M = 0$, these transformations coincide with the ones that we used, $\delta_{\bar{\kappa}}\theta_A = \epsilon^{ij}\gamma_{\mu\nu}\left(\Pi_i^{\mu}\Pi_j^{\nu}\right)K_A$ and the equations of motion (6.5) are nothing but constraint (6.4) for kappa-symmetry invariance of the WS. Therefore, this constraint can be interpreted as the requirement for the static membrane to be kappa symmetric. Since for $\theta_A = 0$ the tangent

⁶Obtained by taking the derivative of the Lagrangian with respect to the time derivative of the 11dimensional coordinates $\partial_0 x^{\mu}$.

vectors reduce to $\Pi_i^{\mu} = \partial_i x^{\mu}$, remarkably the kappa-symmetry constraint coincides with the constraint for supersymmetry studied above.

Now, we look for more general solutions with $\partial_j \theta_A \neq 0$. In this case also the second term in eq. (6.3) gives a non-trivial constraint for kappa-symmetry invariance. Inserting there $\kappa_A = \epsilon^{ij} \gamma_{\mu\nu} \left(\prod_i^{\mu} \prod_j^{\nu} \right) K_A$, using the Schouten's identities and Clifford algebra rules it can be cast in the following form

$$\left(\delta^{ij}\Pi^{\mu}_{i}\Pi^{\nu}_{j}\eta_{\mu\nu}\Pi^{\rho}_{k}\delta^{kl} - \delta^{ij}\Pi^{\mu}_{i}\Pi^{\nu}_{k}\eta_{\mu\nu}\Pi^{\rho}_{j}\delta^{kl}\right)\partial_{l}\theta_{[A}\gamma_{\rho}K_{B]} = 0$$

$$(6.7)$$

We introduce the matrix $G_{ij} = \prod_i^{\mu} \prod_j^{\nu} \eta_{\mu\nu}$ that satisfies $\det(G_{ij}) = 0$, as expressed by (6.4). In terms of G equation (6.7) reads

$$\Pi_k^{\rho} \left(\delta_l^k - \frac{G_l^k}{\operatorname{tr}(G)} \right) \partial^l \theta_{[A} \gamma_{\rho} K_{B]} = 0$$
(6.8)

where $\operatorname{tr}(G) = \delta^{ij}G_{ij}$. Using the identity $G_i^{\ j}G_j^{\ k} = G_i^{\ k}\operatorname{tr}(G) - \delta_i^{\ k}\operatorname{det}(G_{ij})$ it is easy to realise that constraint (6.4) implies that the matrix $\left(\delta_l^k - \frac{G_l^k}{\operatorname{tr}(G)}\right)$ is a projector. It follows that equation (6.3) admits further solutions when $\partial_i\theta_A^{\alpha}$ is in the kernel of this projector. We note that this is the usual framework of kappa-symmetric dynamics: the equations of motion for the fermionic coordinates are wave equations with a degenerate wave operator.

6.1 Kappa symmetry for generalized Wilson surfaces

We now study the $\zeta \neq 0$ case corresponding to a generalized WS. Since the first term in (5.16) has been already discussed above we focus only on the ζ -term.

Applying the $\iota_{\tilde{\kappa}}$ operator to (5.33), the first term leads to an expression proportional to $\iota^3 \delta^{16}(\psi)$. Since in (5.6) the term proportional to ψ^3 is zero, it follows that the only non-trivial expression comes from the second term of (5.33), and we obtain

$$H^{(3|0)} \wedge \iota_{\tilde{\kappa}} d\Omega^{(5|16)} =$$

$$V^{\mu} \psi_A \gamma_{\mu} \psi_B W^{AB} dz d\bar{z} \delta^6 \left(x - x \left(z, \bar{z} \right) \right) \kappa_C \iota^C \left[\psi_D D^D \left(\left(\theta - \theta \left(z, \bar{z} \right) \right)^{16} \iota_{\nu} V^6 N_{EF} \gamma^{\nu} \iota^E \iota^F \delta^{16} \left(\psi \right) \right) \right]$$

$$(6.9)$$

We can now move the spinorial derivative on W^{AB} and perform all the contractions to obtain

$$24 N_{AC} \kappa^{\alpha}_B D^A_{\alpha} W^{BC} \times \text{Vol}$$
(6.10)

where Vol has been defined in (5.20). Inserting this expression in (6.1) and combining with the rest of the terms (see eq. (6.3)) we finally obtain

$$\left(\Pi_{z}^{\mu}\Pi_{\bar{z}}^{\nu}\Omega_{BC}\kappa_{A}\gamma_{\mu\nu}-12\zeta N_{BC}\kappa_{A}\right)D^{B}W^{AC}-\gamma_{\mu}W^{AB}\left(-\Pi_{z}^{\mu}\partial_{\bar{z}}\theta_{A}+\Pi_{\bar{z}}^{\mu}\partial_{z}\theta_{A}\right)\kappa_{B}=0$$
(6.11)

As before, if we require this equation to be satisfied for any W^{AB} the two terms have to vanish separately. In order to solve these two equations we make the more general ansatz $\kappa_A = \epsilon^{ij} (\gamma_{\mu\nu} \Pi^{\mu}_i \Pi^{\nu}_j \delta^{\ B}_A + N^{\ B}_{ij,A}) K_B$. Considering for instance the first bracket in (6.11), suitably rescaling N_{AB} we obtain

$$\det\left(\Pi_i^{\mu}\Pi_j^{\nu}\eta_{\mu\nu}\right) - N_A^B N_B^A = 0 \tag{6.12}$$

As for the case of Wilson-Maldacena loops [12], the extra terms proportional to the N_{AB} scalar couplings arise from the dimensional reduction to six dimensions of the elevendimensional constraint det $(\prod_i^M \prod_j^N \eta_{MN}) = 0$ for the static supermembrane (see eq. (6.5)). Remarkably, this constraint coincides with (5.39)) which ensures supersymmetry invariance. Therefore, kappa-symmetry in eleven dimensions implies BPS properties in six dimensions.

The second piece of eq. (6.11) can be analyzed along the same lines as above.

7 Tensor currents

The geometric construction of (super)surface operators given in sections 3 and 4 can be easily generalized to define (super)hypersurface operators generated by a (p|0)-form. In a (n|m)-dimensional supermanifold SM, definition (4.1) generalizes to

$$W_p[\Sigma] = e^{\Gamma}, \qquad \Gamma = \int_{\mathcal{SM}} B^{(p|0)} \wedge \mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma}^{(n-p|m)}$$
 (7.1)

where now Σ is a hypersurface of dimensions (p|0). Setting the Grassmann coordinates to zero, this equation is also a generalization of the WS in (3.3).

Surface operators and, more generally, higher dimensional hypersurface operators describe objects charged under generalized global symmetries generated by tensor currents [47]. In order to embed this relation within our geometrical approach, in this section we formulate tensorial conservation laws in curved (super)manifolds using the PCO formalism. The main goal is to generalize the construction of [47] and define conservation laws in superspace. Moreover, we investigate general conditions which allow to span the whole set of conserved charges, both for tensor currents and supercurrents, and find the corresponding charged objects.

Following the recent classification of [47-49] we first investigate the case of U(1) *p*-tensor symmetries. In section 7.2 we then construct the supersymmetric version of tensorial conservation laws and interpret the super-hypersurface operators, in particular the superWS introduced in the previous sections, as the corresponding charged objects.

As a warming-up, we first review in geometrical language the case of an ordinary bosonic vector current $J^{\mu} = (J^0, J^i)$ in *n*-dimensions, whose conservation law in Minkowski signature reads

$$\partial_{\mu}J^{\mu} = 0 \qquad \Leftrightarrow \qquad \partial_{0}J_{0} = \partial_{i}J^{i}$$

$$(7.2)$$

Accordingly, we foliate the spacetime manifold as $\mathcal{M}^{(n)} = \mathcal{M}^{(n-1)} \times I$ where I is an open time interval. We endow the space-slice $\mathcal{M}^{(n-1)}$ with a metric structure $g = g_{ij} dx^i \otimes dx^j$ and denote by \star the Hodge dual on $\mathcal{M}^{(n-1)}$ with respect to g. The conservation law (7.2) can then be rephrased as follow

$$\partial_0 J_0 = \star d \star J^{(1)} \equiv d^\dagger J^{(1)} \tag{7.3}$$

where $J^{(1)}$ is the 1-form on $\mathcal{M}^{(n-1)}$ and d is the spatial differential. The corresponding conserved charge is given by

$$Q = \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(n-1)}} \star J_0 \tag{7.4}$$

and thanks to the conservation law in (7.3), is trivially conserved

$$\partial_0 Q = \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(n-1)}} \partial_0(\star J_0) = \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(n-1)}} d(\star J^{(1)}) = 0$$
(7.5)

as long as non-trivial boundary terms are absent.

In principle the conserved charge could be rewritten as an integral of a top form on the entire manifold

$$Q = \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(n)}} (\star J_0) \wedge \mathbb{Y}^{(1)}, \qquad \qquad \mathbb{Y}^{(1)} = \delta(x^0) dx^0 = \hat{d} \Theta(x^0) \tag{7.6}$$

where $\mathbb{Y}^{(1)}$ is the PCO that localizes the integral in the time direction. Here \hat{d} indicates the differential on the entire manifold $\mathcal{M}^{(n)}$. We note that the relation $\mathbb{Y}^{(1)} = \hat{d} \Theta(x^0)$ does not contradict the general statement that PCOs are closed but not exact, since we have enlarged the domain to distributions with non-compact support.

Keeping this in mind, in the rest of the discussion we will restrict all the integrations to the constant time slice $\mathcal{M}^{(n-1)}$, so avoiding the use of $\mathbb{Y}^{(1)}$. This PCO can be easily reinserted whenever it is more convenient to write Q as the integral of a spacetime top form.

7.1 (p+1)-form currents

The generalization of conservation law (7.2) to tensorial currents has been first discussed in [47–49]. Here we consider the case of a U(1) (p+1)-form current decomposed as $\hat{J}^{(p+1)} = (J_0^{(p)}, J^{(p+1)})$, where $J_0^{(p)}$ and $J^{(p+1)}$ are p and (p+1)-forms in the space-slice $\mathcal{M}^{(n-1)}$, respectively. The spacetime conservation law for the $\hat{J}^{(p+1)}$ current can be expressed in terms of the following two equations

$$\partial_0 J_0^{(p)} = d^{\dagger} J^{(p+1)}, \qquad d^{\dagger} J_0^{(p)} = 0$$
(7.7)

or equivalently of their Hodge duals

$$\partial_0 \star J_0^{(p)} = d \star J^{(p+1)}, \qquad d \star J_0^{(p)} = 0$$
(7.8)

Making use of the PCO formalism we write the corresponding conserved charge as

$$Q(\mathcal{C}) = \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(n-1)}} \star J_0^{(p)} \wedge \mathbb{Y}_{\mathcal{C}}^{(p)} = \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(n-1)}} J_0^{(p)} \wedge \mathbb{Y}_{\mathcal{C}}^{(n-1-p)}$$
(7.9)

where we have defined $\mathbb{Y}_{\mathcal{C}}^{(n-1-p)} \equiv \star \mathbb{Y}_{\mathcal{C}}^{(p)}$. The PCO $\mathbb{Y}_{\mathcal{C}}^{(p)}$ is a *p*-form which localizes the integral on a submanifold $\mathcal{C} \subset \mathcal{M}^{(n-1)}$ with dimension (n-1-p) or equivalently spatial codimension *p*. This operator is closed but not exact respect to the space differential $d = \sum_{i=1}^{n-1} dx^i \partial_i$ (recall that \mathcal{M} is *n*-dimensional with (n-1)-dimensional space-like slices). Moreover, any variation inside the class of homological equivalent hypersurfaces in $\mathcal{M}^{(n-1)}$ is *d*-exact, as recalled in equation (2.8).

As a consequence of the last property the charge Q is independent of the particular choice of C. In fact, given two homologically equivalent hypersurfaces C and C' the corresponding PCOs differ by an exact term $\mathbb{Y}_{C'}^{(p)} = \mathbb{Y}_{C}^{(p)} + d\Omega^{(p-1)}$. Therefore, we easily have

$$Q(\mathcal{C}') - Q(\mathcal{C}) = \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(n-1)}} \star J_0^{(p)} \wedge \left(\mathbb{Y}_{\mathcal{C}'}^{(p)} - \mathbb{Y}_{\mathcal{C}}^{(p)} \right) = \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(n-1)}} (d \star J_0^{(p)}) \wedge \Omega^{(p-1)} = 0 \quad (7.10)$$

where we have integrated by parts the differential and used the second conservation law in (7.8).

Using the first equation in (7.8) the charge conservation reads in general

$$\partial_0 Q(\mathcal{C}) = \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(n-1)}} \left(d(\star J^{(p+1)}) \wedge \mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma}^{(p)} + \star J_0^{(p)} \wedge \partial_0 \mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma}^{(p)} \right) \stackrel{?}{=} 0$$
(7.11)

While the first term is automatically vanishing due to the space-closure of the PCO, the vanishing of the second term deserves a separate discussion. In fact, it occurs not only when $\partial_0 \mathbb{Y}_{\mathcal{C}}^{(p)}$ is zero but more generally when it is *d*-exact. The first case corresponds to ordinary conserved charges defined on static hypersurfaces for which the defining equations do not depend on x^0 . It is interesting to note that if $\partial_0 \mathbb{Y}_{\mathcal{C}}^{(p)} = 0$ then the PCO is closed also respect to the spacetime differential $\hat{d} = \sum_{i=0}^{n-1} dx^i \partial_i$. In the more general case in which $\partial_0 \mathbb{Y}_{\mathcal{C}}^{(p)}$ is not vanishing but *d*-exact⁷ the PCO depends non-trivially on x^0 and the corresponding hypersurface becomes a dynamical object whose shape varies in time. However, the Q charge is still conserved thanks to the second equation in (7.8), as long as the hypersurface variations do not meet singularities.

As a clarifying example we consider the simple representative

$$\mathbb{Y}_{\mathcal{C}}^{(p)} = \prod_{i=1}^{p} \delta(\phi_i) d\phi_i \tag{7.12}$$

where $\phi_i(x^1, \ldots, x^p) = 0$, are the *p* algebraic equations identifying the geometrical locus of the codimension-*p* surface C. Since for the time being we take the ϕ 's to be independent of the time coordinate this defines a static PCO. It is easy to verify that $d\mathbb{Y}_{\mathcal{C}}^{(p)} = 0$ but it is not exact.

Now, evaluating $\mathbb{Y}_{\mathcal{C}}^{(n-1-p)} = \star \mathbb{Y}_{\mathcal{C}}^{(p)}$ and inserting it in (7.9) the corresponding conserved charge takes the form

$$Q(\mathcal{C}) = \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(n-1)}} J_0^{(p)} \wedge \prod_{i=1}^p \delta(\phi_i) \iota_{X_1} \dots \iota_{X_p} d^{(n-1)} x$$
(7.13)

where X_1, \ldots, X_p are vectors normal to the hypersurface Σ . Intuitively the contraction of the volume form along these vectors removes the dependence from $\prod_i d\phi_i$. If we move the contractions on the *p*-form current, we use the product of Dirac delta functions to localize the integral and integrate in the directions orthogonal to the hypersurface we finally obtain

$$Q(\mathcal{C}) = \int_{\mathcal{C}} \left(\iota_{X_1} \dots \iota_{X_p} J_0^{(p)} \right) d^{(n-1-p)} x = \int_{\mathcal{C}} J_{0,i_1\dots i_p}^{(p)} X_1^{i_1} \dots X_p^{i_p} d^{(n-1-p)} x$$
(7.14)

This coincides with the expression for the conserved charges that can be found in the literature [54].

⁷The origin of this property is better understood if we embed $\mathbb{Y}_{\mathcal{C}}^{(p)}$ into a spacetime *p*-form $\tilde{\mathbb{Y}}_{\mathcal{C}}^{(p)} = \mathbb{Y}_{0}^{(p-1)}dx^{0} + \mathbb{Y}_{\mathcal{C}}^{(p)}$. It is then easy to prove that requiring $\hat{d}\,\tilde{\mathbb{Y}}_{\mathcal{C}}^{(p)} = 0$ where \hat{d} is the spacetime differential implies $d\mathbb{Y}_{\mathcal{C}}^{(p)} = 0$ and $\partial_{0}\mathbb{Y}_{\mathcal{C}}^{(p)} = -d\mathbb{Y}_{0}^{(p-1)}$.

More generally, we consider a PCO of the form (7.12) but now corresponding to locus equations $\phi_i(x^0, x^1, \ldots, x^p) = 0$ which depend also on the time coordinate x^0 . Precisely, we define

$$\tilde{\mathbb{Y}}_{\mathcal{C}}^{(p)} = \prod_{i=1}^{p} \delta(\phi_i) \hat{d}\phi_i = \prod_{i=1}^{p} \delta(\phi_i) \partial_0 \phi_i dx^0 + \prod_{i=1}^{p} \delta(\phi_i) d\phi_i \equiv \mathbb{Y}_{0}^{(p-1)} dx^0 + \mathbb{Y}_{\mathcal{C}}^{(p)}$$
(7.15)

where $\mathbb{Y}_{\mathcal{C}}^{(p)}$ is the previous PCO (7.12) referred to a spatial slice at fixed $x^{0.8}$. It is easy to verify that this operator is \hat{d} -closed but not exact, and its \hat{d} -closure is equivalent to $d\mathbb{Y}_{\mathcal{C}}^{(p)} = 0$ and $\partial_0 \mathbb{Y}_{\mathcal{C}}^{(p)} = -d\mathbb{Y}_0^{(p-1)}$. Therefore, as discussed above, charge (7.9) when defined in terms of $\mathbb{Y}_{\mathcal{C}}^{(p)}$ is conserved.

7.2 (p+1)-form supercurrents

The geometric formulation of conservation laws discussed above allows for a straightforward generalization to supermanifolds. Here we discuss the construction of conserved tensorial supercurrents in a supermanifold $S\mathcal{M}^{(n|m)}$.

We begin by considering a (p + 1)-tensorial abelian supercurrent described by the superform

$$\hat{J}^{(p+1|0)} = \sum_{k=0}^{p+1} J_{a_1 \dots a_k \alpha_{k+1} \dots \alpha_{p+1}} V^{a_1} \dots V^{a_k} \psi^{\alpha_{k+1}} \dots \psi^{\alpha_{p+1}}$$
(7.16)

where $V^a = dx^a + \theta \gamma^a d\theta$ and $\psi^{\alpha} = d\theta^{\alpha}$ are the supervielbeins. We recall that components $J_{a_1...a_k\alpha_{k+1}...\alpha_{p+1}}$ are functions of the (x, θ) coordinates, thus they are superfields.

The conservation law is expressed as usual as $d^{\hat{\dagger}} \hat{J}^{(p+1|0)} = 0$, with the conjugate differential given by $d^{\hat{\dagger}} = \hat{\star} d\hat{\star}$, being $\hat{\star}$ the Hodge dual on the entire supermanifold defined in appendix B.⁹

Ordinary vector currents in superspace are obtained by setting p = 0. The corresponding conservation law reads

$$0 = \hat{\star}d(\hat{\star}\hat{J}^{(1|0)}) = \hat{\star}d\left(J_a g^{ab_1} \epsilon_{b_1\dots b_n} V^{b_2} \dots V^{b_n} \delta^m(\psi) + J_\alpha g^{\alpha\beta} V^1 \dots V^n \iota_\beta \delta^m(\psi)\right)$$

$$= \hat{\star}\left(\partial_c J_a V^c g^{ab_1} \epsilon_{b_1\dots b_n} V^{b_2} \dots V^{b_n} \delta^m(\psi) + D_\gamma J_\alpha g^{\alpha\beta} \psi^\gamma V^1 \dots V^n \iota_\beta \delta^m(\psi)\right)$$

$$= \hat{\star}\left(\partial_a J^a - D_\beta J_\alpha g^{\alpha\beta}\right) V^1 \dots V^n \delta^m(\psi)$$

$$= (\partial_a J^a + D_\alpha J^\alpha) = D_\alpha \left(J^\alpha + \gamma_a^{\alpha\beta} D_\beta J^a\right)$$
(7.17)

where in the last line we have used the superspace identity $\partial_a = \gamma_a^{\alpha\beta} D_\alpha D_\beta$. The quantity $\tilde{J}^{\alpha} = (J^{\alpha} + \gamma_a^{\alpha\beta} D_\beta J^a)$ is the most general expression for a U(1) supercurrent in superspace and $D_{\alpha} \tilde{J}^{\alpha} = 0$ is the standard conservation law.

We now study supercurrents (7.16) for p > 0. For simplicity we consider the p = 1 case and compute the action of d^{\dagger} on

$$\hat{J}^{(2|0)} = J_{ab}V^aV^b + J_{a\beta}V^a\psi^\beta + J_{\alpha\beta}\psi^\alpha\psi^\beta$$
(7.18)

⁸This definition assumes the possibility to foliate the spacetime manifold with space-like submanifolds and breaks diffeomorphism invariance in n dimensions.

⁹The complete theory is developed in [67, 68, 79].

The result is a 1-superform which can be explicitly obtained by the following chain of identities

$$\begin{aligned} d^{\dagger} \hat{J}^{(2|0)} &= \hat{\star} d(\hat{\star} \hat{J}^{(2|0)}) = \\ &= \hat{\star} d\left(J_{ab} g^{ac_1} g^{bc_2} \epsilon_{c_1 c_2 c_3 \dots c_n} V^{c_3} \dots V^{c_n} \delta^m(\psi) + J_{\alpha\beta} g^{\alpha\gamma_1} g^{\beta\gamma_2} V^1 \dots V^n \iota_{\gamma_1} \iota_{\gamma_2} \delta^m(\psi)\right) \\ &+ J_{a\beta} g^{ac_1} g^{\beta\gamma} \epsilon_{c_1 c_2 \dots c_n} V^{c_2} \dots V^{c_n} \iota_{\gamma} \delta^m(\psi) + J_{\alpha\beta} g^{\alpha\gamma_1} g^{\beta\gamma_2} V^1 \dots V^n \iota_{\gamma_1} \iota_{\gamma_2} \delta^m(\psi)\right) \\ &= \hat{\star} \left(\partial_c J_{ab} g^{ac_1} g^{bc_2} \epsilon_{c_1 c_2 c_3 \dots c_n} V^c V^{c_3} \dots V^{c_n} \delta^m(\psi) + \partial_c J_{a\beta} g^{ac_1} g^{\beta\gamma} \epsilon_{c_1 c_2 \dots c_n} V^c V^{c_2} \dots V^{c_n} \iota_{\gamma} \delta^m(\psi) \right) \\ &+ D_{\delta} J_{a\beta} g^{ac_1} g^{\beta\gamma} \psi^{\delta} \epsilon_{c_1 c_2 \dots c_n} V^{c_2} \dots V^{c_n} \iota_{\gamma} \delta^m(\psi) + D_{\gamma} J_{\alpha\beta} \psi^{\gamma} g^{\alpha\gamma_1} g^{\alpha\gamma_2} V^1 \dots V^n \iota_{\gamma_1} \iota_{\gamma_2} \delta^m(\psi)\right) \\ &= \hat{\star} \left(\partial_c J_{ab} g^{ac_1} g^{bc_2} \epsilon_{c_1 c_2 c_3 \dots c_n} V^c V^{c_3} \dots V^{c_n} \delta^m(\psi) + \partial_c J_{a\beta} g^{ac_1} g^{\beta\gamma} \epsilon_{c_1 c_2 \dots c_n} V^c V^{c_2} \dots V^{c_n} \iota_{\gamma} \delta^m(\psi) \right) \\ &- D_{\gamma} J_{a\beta} g^{ac_1} g^{\beta\gamma} \epsilon_{c_1 c_2 \dots c_n} V^{c_2} \dots V^{c_n} \delta^m(\psi) - D_{\gamma} J_{\alpha\beta} g^{\alpha\gamma} g^{\beta\gamma_2} V^1 \dots V^n \iota_{\gamma_2} \delta^m(\psi)\right) \\ &= \left(\partial^a J_{ab} - D^\alpha J_{b\alpha}\right) V^b + \left(\partial^a J_{a\beta} - D^\alpha J_{\alpha\beta}\right) \psi^\beta \end{aligned}$$

$$(7.19)$$

In the last line we have used the superspace identity $\partial_a = \gamma_a^{\alpha\beta} D_\alpha D_\beta$. Now, if we define the two currents $\tilde{J}_{\alpha b} = (J_{\alpha b} - (\gamma^a)^{\beta}_{\alpha} D_{\beta} J_{ab})$ and $\tilde{J}_{\alpha\beta} = (J_{\alpha\beta} - (\gamma^a)^{\gamma}_{(\alpha} D_{\gamma} J_{|a|\beta}))$, the conservation law for a (2|0) supercurrent, $d^{\dagger} J^{(2|0)} = 0$, turns out to be equivalent to the two conservation laws

$$D^{\alpha}\tilde{J}_{\alpha b} = 0, \qquad D^{\alpha}\tilde{J}_{\alpha\beta} = 0 \tag{7.20}$$

This result is easily generalizable to (p + 1)-supercurrents with p > 2. Since d^{\dagger} maps (p + 1)-superforms into *p*-superforms, the condition $d^{\dagger}\hat{J}^{(p+1|0)} = 0$ gives rise to (p + 1) conserved supercurrents. Following the same procedure highlighted above one can find the explicit expressions of the (p + 1) currents in terms of the $\hat{J}^{(p+1|0)}$ components.

As done in ordinary manifolds, we can split the supercurrent in its time and spatial components $\hat{J}^{(p+1|0)} = (J_0^{(p|0)}, J^{(p+1|0)})$, so that its conservation law reads

$$\partial_0 J_0^{(p|0)} = d^{\dagger} J^{(p+1|0)}, \quad d^{\dagger} J_0^{(p|0)} = 0$$
 (7.21)

where now $d^{\dagger} = \star d \star$, being \star the Hodge dual in the constant time slice $\mathcal{SM}^{(n-1|m)}$. In particular, it satisfies identities (B.3) with $n \to n-1$.

In order to define a conserved supercharge associated to this supercurrent we use the PCO technique and write

$$Q(\mathbb{C}) = \int_{\mathcal{SM}^{(n-1|m)}} \star J_0^{(p|0)} \wedge \mathbb{Y}_{\mathbb{C}}^{(p|0)} = \int_{\mathcal{SM}^{(n-1|m)}} J_0^{(p|0)} \wedge \mathbb{Y}_{\mathbb{C}}^{(n-1-p|m)}$$
(7.22)

where we have defined $\mathbb{Y}_{\mathbb{C}}^{(n-1-p\,|m)} = \star \mathbb{Y}_{\mathbb{C}}^{(p|0)}$. Here $\mathbb{Y}_{\mathbb{C}}^{(p|0)}$ is the PCO localizing the integral on a spatial submanifold \mathbb{C} of dimensions $(n-1-p\,|m)$. Once the integration on the supermanifold is performed the charge does not depend upon the fermionic coordinates.

The Q charge satisfies the conservation law $\partial_0 Q = 0$ as a consequence of identities (7.21), which in turn encode (p + 1) conservation laws. Moreover, with a reasoning similar to the one used in the bosonic case (see eq. (7.10)), it is easy to prove that $Q(\mathbb{C})$ does not depend on the particular choice of the surface, thanks to the second constraint in (7.21).

7.3 Charged defects

We now investigate which are the physical objects that are charged under *p*-form symmetries generated by (p+1)-form conserved (super)currents. We start discussing the bosonic case, basically reviewing in our language results of [47, 49], and then generalize to the tensorial supercurrents that we have just constructed.

Objects that are charged under $Q(\mathcal{C})$ defined in (7.9) are Wilson-type operators of the form (7.1) with $\Gamma = i \int_{\mathcal{M}} B^{(p)} \wedge \mathbb{Y}^{(n-p)}_{\sigma}$, being σ a dimension-p hypersurface in \mathcal{M} [47, 49]. In particular, for p = 2 the charged objects are the Wilson surfaces that we have discussed in section 3. For generic p, given the Q charge in (7.9) we can write

$$e^{i\beta Q(\mathcal{C})} W_p[\sigma] e^{-i\beta Q(\mathcal{C})} = e^{i\beta I(\sigma,\mathcal{C})} W_p[\sigma]$$
(7.23)

where $I(\sigma, C)$ is the linking number of σ and C, or equivalently the intersection number of σ and a submanifold \mathcal{B} whose boundary is C. It is a topological invariant that counts the number of points in $\mathcal{M}^{(n)}$ at which σ intersects \mathcal{B} . In our formalism this quantity can be expressed in a simple manner in terms of the corresponding PCOs (for a general discussion see appendix D). We first express the Q charge as an integral of a top form on the entire manifold $\mathcal{M}^{(n)}$ by including the PCO in (7.6). Exploiting the PCOs closure we can write¹⁰

$$Q(\mathcal{C}) = \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(n)}} \star J_0^{(p)} \wedge \mathbb{Y}_{\mathcal{C}}^{(p)} \wedge \mathbb{Y}^{(1)} = \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(n)}} \star J_0^{(p)} \wedge \hat{d}\left(\mathbb{Y}_{\mathcal{C}}^{(p)}\Theta(x^0)\right) \equiv \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(n)}} \star J_0^{(p)} \wedge \hat{d}\Omega_{\mathcal{C}}^{(p)}$$
(7.24)

Using the general result in appendix D, it follows that the linking number in eq. (7.23) is explicitly given by¹¹

$$I(\sigma, \mathcal{C}) = \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(n)}} \Omega_{\mathcal{C}}^{(p)} \wedge \mathbb{Y}_{\sigma}^{(n-p)}$$
(7.25)

It is consistently defined as the integral on the whole manifold of a top form as a consequence of the fact that the dimensions of the hypersurface operator is the same as the tensorial degree of the symmetry.

We now move to supermanifolds and argue that objects charged under $Q(\mathbb{C})$ in (7.22) are (p|0)-dimensional hypersurface operators $W_p[\Sigma]$ defined in (7.1). Generalising to supermanifolds the construction in eqs. (7.23), (7.25), we obtain that the action of the *Q*-charge corresponding to a (p|0)-form symmetry on an hypersurface operator of dimension (q|0)reads

$$e^{i\beta Q(\mathbb{C})} W_q[\Sigma] e^{-i\beta Q(\mathbb{C})} = e^{i\beta I(\Sigma,\mathbb{C})} W_q[\Sigma]$$
(7.26)

where $I(\Sigma, \mathbb{C})$ is the super-linking number between the supermanifolds Σ and \mathbb{C} , defined in appendix **D**. In order to express it in terms of the PCOs, we first extend the integral defining $Q(\mathbb{C})$ to the whole supermanifold by using the time PCO in (7.6), now generalized

¹⁰As already mentioned, in writing $\mathbb{Y}_{\mathcal{C}}^{(p)} \wedge \mathbb{Y}^{(1)} = \hat{d}\Omega_{\mathcal{C}}^{(p)}$ there is no contradiction with the general statement that PCOs are not exact, since $\Omega_{\mathcal{C}}^{(p)}$ contains a distribution with non-compact support.

¹¹In general, this is known as *cup product*, see for example [80].

to a (1|0)-form in supermanifold

$$Q(\mathbb{C}) = \int_{\mathcal{SM}^{(n|m)}} \star J_0^{(p|0)} \wedge \mathbb{Y}_{\mathbb{C}}^{(p|0)} \wedge \mathbb{Y}^{(1|0)} = \int_{\mathcal{SM}^{(n|m)}} \star J_0^{(p|0)} \wedge \hat{d} \left(\mathbb{Y}_{\mathbb{C}}^{(p|0)} \Theta(x^0) \right)$$
$$\equiv \int_{\mathcal{SM}^{(n|m)}} \star J_0^{(p|0)} \wedge \hat{d} \Omega_{\mathbb{C}}^{(p|0)}$$
(7.27)

According to eq. (D.4) it then follows that the super-linking number appearing in (7.26) is given by

$$I(\Sigma, \mathbb{C}) = \int_{\mathcal{SM}^{(n|m)}} \Omega_{\mathbb{C}}^{(p|0)} \wedge \mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma}^{(n-q|m)}$$
(7.28)

where $\mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma}^{(n-q|m)}$ has been introduced in (7.1). It is now easy to observe that this expression is non-vanishing only when it corresponds to the integral of a top form in supermanifold, that is only when q = p. Therefore, we conclude that objects charged under symmetries generated by (p+1|0)-form supercurrents are Wilson-like (p|0)-dimensional defects in superspace. Choosing in particular p = 1, we see that the WS operators that we have defined and studied in this paper describe physical defects that are charged under an abelian (1|0)-form symmetry.

8 Conclusions and perspectives

We have generalized the geometric construction of (super)Wilson loops [1] to the case of hypersurface operators. In particular, we have considered 2-form Wilson-like operators defined on (2|0)-dimensional supersurfaces described by a given embedding of bosonic and grassmanian coordinates in a supermanifold.

In the case of Wilson Surfaces generated by the tensor multiplet of the six-dimensional N = (2,0) SCFT and their generalization to include couplings to scalars, we have studied supersymmetry preserving constraints on the supersurface. By suitably choosing the cohomology representative in the set of Picture Changing Operators we have attempted a first classification of surfaces preserving different sets of supercharges. Although we have worked in six dimensions, most of the results can be easily proved to be valid in other dimensions.

In six dimensions we have also studied the behavior of WS under kappa-symmetry. We have found that kappa-symmetry invariance leads to the same constraints as supersymmetry invariance. Remarkably, the constraints for the invariance of the surface operator have a M-theory dual interpretation. They coincide with the constraints ensuring kappa-symmetry invariance of a static supermembrane. This observation hints to quest for a deeper geometrical understanding using M2/M5 systems, which might help in attempting a general classification of BPS (super)surfaces. In particular, we have found that the kappa-symmetry constraint in eleven dimensions, once dimensionally reduced, gives rise to the PBS conditions for the generalized WS in six dimensions, in analogy with what happens for Wilson-Maldacena loops.

Since super-hypersurface operators describe objects that should be charged under global symmetries generated by tensorial conserved supercurrents, in the last part of the paper we have studied tensorial conservation laws in superspace. To this end, we have first reformulated the known bosonic *p*-form conservation laws in geometric language, in terms of forms and PCOs. Then we have generalized this construction to the supersymmetric case, simply by replacing forms defined in manifolds with superforms living in supermanifolds. In particular, the geometric formulation of conservation laws for p-form supercurrents has required the use of a Hodge dual suitably extended to supermanifolds. The main result is that the super-conservation law for a (p|0)-tensor supercurrent leads to p independent conservation laws. The physical meaning of these multiple conservation laws has still to be deeply investigated. We have finally discussed the relation between super-hypersurface operators and tensorial (super)symmetries. In particular, the assignment of a p-form charge to a p-dimensional hypersurface operator has required the generalization to supermanifolds of the concept of linking number.

Our construction can be generalized to define (p|m)-integral currents, that is conserved integral forms, or more generally (p|q)-form currents with 0 < q < m described by conserved pseudo-forms. The physical meaning of this conservation laws and the corresponding exotic symmetries has still to be understood and will be discussed elsewhere [63].

Furthermore, our approach can be exploited to generalize to supermanifolds the recent formulation of a continuum field theory for probe particles and dipoles with reduced mobility (fractons and lineons) [50–55]. In the bosonic case, if a dipole symmetry is gauged by introducing a corresponding tensor gauge field, surface operators can be defined which probe the motion of charged dipole particles in such a background. Since gauge invariance highly constrains their motion, these quantities can be used to describe particles with reduced mobility (lineons) [53–55]. The introduction of dipole (or more generally multipole) supercurrents in superspace leads immediately to the possibility of generalizing this physical construction to supersymmetric theories. Gauging a tensorial symmetry generated by a conserved multipole supercurrent leads to the introduction of a tensorial gauge superfield, and the corresponding Wilson-like extended objects should naturally describe new states of matter with reduced motion in such a super-background (*superfractons* and *superlineons*). The physical properties of such objects and the role of supersymmetry in this game are presently under investigation [63].

As the last remark, we recall that we have considered only abelian operators, that is WS or higher dimensional operators constructed with abelian tensor forms. Accordingly, we have focused only on abelian tensorial supercurrents. It would be interesting to generalize our construction to the non-abelian case. As already mentioned, the main problem is to find a consistent definition of normal-ordered exponential when the manifold on which the Wilson-type operator is localized has dimension greater than one. Some recent proposals can be found in [58–62]. We plan to go back to this problem in a near future.

Acknowledgments

This work has been partially supported by Università del Piemonte Orientale research funds, by Italian Ministero dell'Università e della Ricerca (MIUR), and by Istituto Nazionale di Fisica Nucleare (INFN) through the "FieLds And Gravity" (FLAG) and "Gauge theories, Strings, Supergravity" (GSS) research projects.

A Conventions in six dimensions

In this appendix we collect some notations and formulae for the six-dimensional N = (2, 0) superspace. We refer for example to [73–76] for a complete description.

We begin by fixing some index notation. We work in Minkowski spacetime with mostly plus signature.

- * We use $\alpha, \beta, \gamma = 1, \dots 4$ to denote SU^{*}(4) (the spinorial representation of SO(1,5) Lorentz group) indices. Upper/lower indices correspond to right-handed/left-handed spinorial indices, respectively.
- * We use the middle Greek letters $\mu, \nu, \dots = 0, \dots, 5$ to denote vector indices.
- * Finally, we use capital latin letters $A, B, C, \ldots, = 1, \ldots, 4$ to denote USp(4) indices of R-symmetry group.

The antisymmetric matrix Ω_{AB} is the symplectic form preserved by USp(4) ~ SO(5) group which can be put (using Darboux coordinates) in the form

$$\Omega_{AB} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \mathcal{I} \\ -\mathcal{I} & 0 \end{pmatrix} \tag{A.1}$$

where \mathcal{I} is the 2 × 2 identity matrix. The upper-index matrix Ω^{AB} is defined by the condition $\Omega_{AB}\Omega^{BC} = -\delta_A^{\ C}$ and is formally equal to Ω_{AB} . The matrix Ω is used to raise and lower R-symmetry indices as $\lambda^A = \Omega^{AB}\lambda_B$, $\lambda_A = \lambda^B\Omega_{BA}$.

Explicitly, we use the following Dirac Matrix representation $\Gamma_M = \{\Gamma_{\mu}, \Gamma_r\}$ (with $\mu = 0, ..., 5$ and r = 1, ..., 5 and the chirality matrix $\Gamma_7 = \Gamma_0 \Gamma_1 \Gamma_2 \Gamma_3 \Gamma_4 \Gamma_5$ given (in the chiral basis)

$$\Gamma_{\mu} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \bar{\gamma}_{\mu} \\ \gamma_{\mu} & 0 \end{pmatrix} \otimes I_4, \qquad \Gamma_r = \begin{pmatrix} -I_4 & 0 \\ 0 & I_4 \end{pmatrix} \otimes \hat{\gamma}_r, \qquad \Gamma_7 = \begin{pmatrix} -I_4 & 0 \\ 0 & I_4 \end{pmatrix} \otimes I_4 \qquad (A.2)$$

where

$$\bar{\gamma}_{\mu}\gamma_{\nu} + \bar{\gamma}_{\nu}\gamma_{\mu} = 2\eta_{\mu\nu}, \quad \gamma_{\mu}\bar{\gamma}_{\nu} + \gamma_{\nu}\bar{\gamma}_{\mu} = 2\eta_{\mu\nu}, \quad \{\hat{\gamma}_{r}, \hat{\gamma}_{s}\} = 2\delta_{rs}, \quad [\gamma_{\mu}, \hat{\gamma}_{r}] = 0$$
(A.3)

Explicitly, we have

$$\begin{aligned} \gamma_0 &= \bar{\gamma}_0 = iI_2 \otimes I_2 \,, & \gamma_1 = -\bar{\gamma}_1 = -i\sigma_1 \otimes I_2 \,, & \gamma_2 = -\bar{\gamma}_2 = -i\sigma_2 \otimes I_2 \,, \\ \gamma_3 &= -\bar{\gamma}_3 = i\sigma_3 \otimes \sigma_1 \,, & \gamma_4 = -\bar{\gamma}_4 = i\sigma_3 \otimes \sigma_2 \,, & \gamma_5 = -\bar{\gamma}_5 = -i\sigma_3 \otimes \sigma_3 \,, \\ \hat{\gamma}_1 &= \sigma_1 \otimes \sigma_2 \,, & \hat{\gamma}_2 = \sigma_2 \otimes \sigma_2 \,, & \hat{\gamma}_3 = \sigma_3 \otimes \sigma_2 \,, & \hat{\gamma}_4 = I_2 \otimes \sigma_1 \,, & \hat{\gamma}_5 = I_2 \otimes \sigma_3 \,, \\ c &= -c^T = \sigma_1 \otimes i\sigma_2 \,, & \Omega = i\sigma_2 \otimes I_2 \, \end{aligned}$$
(A.4)

where c is the charge conjugation matrix and Ω is the antisymmetric tensor Ω_{AB}

The six-dimensional N=(2,0) superspace $\mathcal{S}M^{(6|16)}$ is described by the following coordinates

$$x^{[\alpha\beta]} = \gamma^{[\alpha\beta]}_{\mu} x^{\mu} , \quad \theta^{\alpha}_A \tag{A.5}$$

subject to the Majorana-Weyl pseudoreality condition $\overline{\theta}^{A}_{\beta} = \Omega^{AB} \theta^{\alpha}_{B} c_{\alpha\beta}$, with $c_{\alpha\beta}$ the charge conjugation matrix. The invariant 1-forms are then given by

$$V^{[\alpha\beta]} = dx^{[\alpha\beta]} + \theta^{[\alpha}_A \Omega^{AB} d\theta^{\beta]}_B, \qquad \psi^{\alpha}_A = d\theta^{\alpha}_A \tag{A.6}$$

(notice that $\theta_A^{[\alpha}\Omega^{AB}\theta_B^{\beta]}=0$), while the basic Maurer-Cartan are

$$dV^{[\alpha\beta]} = \psi_A^{[\alpha} \Omega^{AB} \psi_B^{\beta]}, \qquad d\psi_A^{\alpha} = 0$$
(A.7)

The superderivatives are defined as

$$D^{A}_{\alpha} = \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta^{\alpha}_{A}} + i\Omega^{AB}\theta^{\beta}_{B}\partial_{\alpha\beta}, \qquad \{D^{A}_{\alpha}, D^{B}_{\beta}\} = 2i\Omega^{AB}\gamma^{\mu}_{\alpha\beta}\partial_{\mu}$$
(A.8)

Similar definitions hold for the Q^A_{α} supercharges,

$$Q^{A}_{\alpha} = \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta^{\alpha}_{A}} - i\Omega^{AB}\theta^{\beta}_{B}\partial_{\alpha\beta}, \qquad \{Q^{A}_{\alpha}, Q^{B}_{\beta}\} = 2i\Omega^{AB}\gamma^{\mu}_{\alpha\beta}\partial_{\mu}$$
(A.9)

The generators L^{AB} of USp(4) form the algebra

$$[L^{AB}, L^{CD}] = \Omega^{A(C} L^{D)B} + \Omega^{B(C} L^{D)A}, \qquad [L^{AB}, D^{C}_{\alpha}] = -\Omega^{C(A} D^{B)}_{\alpha}$$
(A.10)

Kappa symmetry is a superdiffeomorphism generated by the spinorial field $\tilde{\kappa} = \kappa_A^{\alpha} D_{\alpha}^A$. It acts on the coordinates as

$$\delta_{\widetilde{\kappa}}\theta^{\alpha}_{A} = \mathcal{L}_{\widetilde{\kappa}}\theta^{\alpha}_{A} = \kappa^{\beta}_{B}\iota^{B}_{\beta}\psi^{\alpha}_{A} = \kappa^{\alpha}_{A}$$

$$\delta_{\widetilde{\kappa}}x^{[\alpha\beta]} = \mathcal{L}_{\widetilde{\kappa}}x^{[\alpha\beta]} = \kappa^{\gamma}_{C}\iota^{C}_{\gamma}V^{[\alpha\beta]} + \kappa^{\gamma}_{C}\iota^{C}_{\gamma}i\Omega^{AB}\theta^{\beta}_{B}\psi^{\alpha}_{A} = i\kappa^{\alpha}_{A}\Omega^{AB}\theta^{\beta}_{B}$$
(A.11)

where we have used the contractions $\iota_{\tilde{\kappa}}$ of the six dimensional supervielbeins as given by

$$\iota_{\tilde{\kappa}}\psi_{A}^{\alpha} = \kappa_{B}^{\beta}\iota_{\beta}^{B}\psi_{A}^{\alpha} = \kappa_{B}^{\beta}\delta_{\beta}^{\alpha}\delta_{A}^{B} = \kappa_{A}^{\alpha}, \qquad (A.12)$$
$$\iota_{\tilde{\kappa}}V^{[\alpha\beta]} = \kappa_{C}^{\gamma} \left[-i\Omega^{CD}\theta_{D}^{\delta}\delta_{\gamma}^{[\alpha}\delta_{\delta}^{\beta]} + i\theta_{A}^{[\alpha}\Omega^{AB}\delta_{B}^{C}\delta_{\gamma}^{\beta]} \right] = -i\kappa_{A}^{[\alpha}\Omega^{AB}\theta_{B}^{\beta]} + i\kappa_{B}^{[\beta}\theta_{A}^{\alpha]}\Omega^{AB} = 0$$

B Hodge operator in supermanifolds

In this appendix we briefly recall how to define the Hodge operator on a supermanifold. The general construction and a few applications can be found in [79].

The easiest way to generalize the Hodge operator to a supermanifold is to start from the representation of the usual Hodge operator in manifolds in terms of an *odd Fourier transform* of the "differential part" of a given form. Precisely, given a *p*-form $\omega^{(p)}(x, dx)$ in a *n*-dimensional manifold, we introduce *n* Grassmann variables $\eta^{a=1,...,n}$. It is then easy to see that the Hodge dual (n-p)-form $\star \omega^{(p)}(x, dx)$ can be defined as Berezin-integral over the η 's

$$\star \,\omega^{(p)}(x,dx) = i^{p^2 - n^2} \mathcal{F}[\omega] = i^{p^2 - n^2} \int_{\eta} \omega^{(p)}\left(x,\eta\right) e^{idx \cdot \eta} \tag{B.1}$$

where the integrand is the original *p*-form with the dx's substituted by the η 's, the "Fourier kernel" is given in terms of its (finite) series expansion and $dx \cdot \eta \equiv dx^a g_{ab} \eta^b$, being g_{ab} the

metric tensor of the manifold. The overall coefficient is chosen in order to reproduce the usual identity $\star \star \omega^{(p)} = (-1)^{p(n-p)} \omega^{(p)}$.

This construction can be easily generalizable to define the Hodge dual on a (n|m)dimensional supermanifold \mathcal{SM} . Introducing odd variables $\eta^{a=1,\dots,n}$ and even variables $b^{\alpha=1,\dots,m}$, for a given a superform $\omega^{(p|q)}(x, dx, \theta, d\theta) \in \Omega^{(p|q)}(\mathcal{SM})$ we define

$$\star \,\omega = c \,\mathcal{F}[\omega] = c \int_{\eta, b} \omega \left(x, \eta, \theta, b\right) e^{idx \cdot \eta + id\theta \cdot b} \tag{B.2}$$

where c is a suitable normalisation coefficient. The scalar products in the exponential are given by $dx \cdot \eta = dx^a g_{ab} \eta^b$ and $d\theta \cdot b = d\theta^{\alpha} g_{\alpha\beta} b^{\beta}$, in terms of the metric tensor and an anti-symmetric tensor $g_{\alpha\beta}$ (see [79] for details). In particular, we observe that the Hodge operator sends superforms into integral forms and viceversa

$$\star: \Omega^{(p|0)} \to \Omega^{(n-p|m)}, \qquad \star: \Omega^{(p|m)} \to \Omega^{(n-p|0)}$$
(B.3)

As an easy example, let us consider the flat $\mathbb{R}^{(2|2)}$ manifold. In this case the products in the Fourier kernel are $dx \cdot \eta = dx^a \delta_{ab} \eta^b \equiv dx^a \eta_a$ and $d\theta \cdot b = d\theta^\alpha \epsilon_{\alpha\beta} b^\beta \equiv d\theta^\alpha b_\alpha$ and we have for example that

$$\mathcal{F}[dx^{1}] = \int_{b,\eta} \eta^{1} e^{idx^{b}\eta_{b} + id\theta^{\alpha}b_{\alpha}} = \int_{b,\eta} \eta^{1} (1 + i\,dx^{2}\eta^{2}) e^{id\theta^{\alpha}b_{\alpha}} = i\,dx^{2}\delta^{(2)}\left(d\theta\right) \tag{B.4}$$

and

$$\mathcal{F}[\delta^{(2)}(d\theta)] = \int_{b,\eta} \delta^{(2)}(b) e^{idx^b \eta_b + id\theta^{\alpha} b_{\alpha}} = \int_{b,\eta} (1 + i \, dx^1 \eta^1) (1 + i \, dx^2 \eta^2) = dx^1 dx^2 \quad (B.5)$$

C Charge conservation in the extended manifold

In this appendix we show that it is possible to rephrase the formalism presented in section 7 in terms of PCOs that contain an explicit dependence on the hypersurface parametrization.

Given a (n-1-p)-dimensional hypersurface Σ embedded in the spatial manifold $\mathcal{M}^{(n-1)}$, we parametrize it as $(\tau_1, \ldots, \tau_p) \to x^a(\tau_1, \ldots, \tau_p)$, $a = 1, \ldots, n-1-p$, and $\tau_i \in \Delta \subseteq \mathbb{R}^{n-1-p}$. We enlarge the manifold to $\mathcal{M}^{(n-1)} \times \Delta$, with coordinates (x^a, τ_i) . In this framework, the charge Q in (7.9) can be rewritten as

$$Q = \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(n-1)}} J_0 \wedge \mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma}^{(n-1)} = \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(n-1)} \times \Delta} J_0 \ d^{(n-1-p)} x \wedge \tilde{\mathbb{Y}}_{\Sigma}^{(n-1)}$$
(C.1)

where

$$\tilde{\mathbb{Y}}_{\Sigma}^{(n-1)} = \prod_{a=1}^{n-1} \delta \left(x^a - x^a \left(\tau_1, \dots, \tau_{n-1-p} \right) \right) \bigwedge_{a=1}^{n-1} \left(dx^a - \partial_i x^a d\tau^i \right)$$
(C.2)

The operator $\tilde{\mathbb{Y}}^{(2n-2-p)} \equiv d^{(n-1-p)}x \wedge \tilde{\mathbb{Y}}^{(n-1)}$ is the dual to the embedding $\tau_i \to (x^a(\tau_i), \tau_i)$.

According to the procedure described in section 7, the charge conservation requires evaluating the Hodge dual of the PCO. Since now we work in the enlarged manifold, we define an enlarged Hodge dual $\star_{\tilde{g}}$ with respect to the metric $\tilde{g} = g \otimes \mathbb{I}$ on $\mathcal{M}^{(n-1)} \times \Delta$. It is then straightforward to evaluate

$$\star_{\tilde{g}} \tilde{\mathbb{Y}}^{(2n-2-p)} = \prod_{a=1}^{n-1} \delta \left(x^a - x^a \left(\tau_1, \dots, \tau_{n-p-1} \right) \right) = \prod_{a=1}^{n-1} \frac{1}{n-1} \left(\iota_{\partial_{x^a}} - \left(\frac{\partial x^a}{\partial \tau^i} \right)^{-1} \iota_{\partial_{\tau^i}} \right) \tilde{\mathbb{Y}}^{(n-1)} \tag{C.3}$$

and check that Q in (C.1) is conserved. As a guiding example, we can explicitly verify it in the simple case of the plane z = 0 in \mathbb{R}^3 . We have the following chain of identities

$$\begin{aligned} \partial_{0}Q &= \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(3)} \times \Delta} \partial_{0}J_{0} d^{2}x \wedge \tilde{\mathbb{Y}}^{(3)} = \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(3)} \times \Delta} \star_{\tilde{g}} d(\star_{\tilde{g}} J^{(1)}) d^{2}x \wedge \tilde{\mathbb{Y}}^{(3)} = \\ &= \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(3)} \times \Delta} d(\star_{\tilde{g}} J^{(1)}) d[\delta(x-\tau_{1}) \delta(y-\tau_{2}) \delta(z)] = \\ &= \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(3)} \times \Delta} [dy dz d\tau_{1} d\tau_{2} J_{x} - dx dz d\tau_{1} d\tau_{2} J_{y} + dx dy d\tau_{1} d\tau_{2} J_{z}] d[\delta(x-\tau_{1}) \delta(y-\tau_{2}) \delta(z)] \\ &= \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(3)} \times \Delta} [dy dz d\tau_{1} d\tau_{2} J_{x} - dx dz d\tau_{1} d\tau_{2} J_{y} + dx dy d\tau_{1} d\tau_{2} J_{z}] d[\delta(x-\tau_{1}) \delta(y-\tau_{2}) \delta(z)] \\ &= \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(3)} \times \Delta} [J_{x} \partial_{x} \delta(x-\tau_{1}) \delta(y-\tau_{2}) \delta(z) + J_{y} \delta(x-\tau_{1}) \partial_{y} \delta(y-\tau_{2}) \delta(z) + \\ &\quad + J_{z} \delta(x-\tau_{1}) \delta(y-\tau_{2}) \partial_{z} \delta(z)] dx dy dz d\tau_{1} d\tau_{2} = \\ &= \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(3)} \times \Delta} [2J_{x}^{y} \partial_{x} \delta(x-\tau_{1}) \partial_{y} \delta(y-\tau_{2}) \delta(z) - 2J_{y}^{z} \delta(x-\tau_{1}) \partial_{\tau_{2}} \delta(y-\tau_{2}) \partial_{z} \delta(z) + \\ &\quad + 2J_{z}^{z} \partial_{x} \delta(x-\tau_{1}) \delta(y-\tau_{2}) \partial_{z} \delta(z)] dx dy dz d\tau_{1} d\tau_{2} = \\ &= \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(3)} \times \Delta} [2J_{x}^{y} \partial_{\tau_{1}} \delta(x-\tau_{1}) \partial_{\tau_{2}} \delta(y-\tau_{2}) \delta(z) - 2J_{y}^{z} \delta(x-\tau_{1}) \partial_{\tau_{2}} \delta(y-\tau_{2}) \partial_{z} \delta(z) + \\ &\quad - 2J_{z}^{z} \partial_{\tau_{1}} \delta(x-\tau_{1}) \delta(y-\tau_{2}) \partial_{z} \delta(z)] dx dy dz d\tau_{1} d\tau_{2} = 0 \end{aligned}$$

where we have used $\partial_x \delta(x - \tau_1) = -\partial_{\tau_1} \delta(x - \tau_1)$, $\partial_y \delta(y - \tau_2) = -\partial_{\tau_2} \delta(y - \tau_2)$ and, after integration by parts, $\partial_{\tau_1} J_j^i = 0 = \partial_{\tau_2} J_j^i$, since the current does not depend on the parameters of the hypersurface.

This construction can be easily generalized to the case of supermanifolds. It is sufficient to include the parametrization of the spinorial coordinates in the immersion equations $\tau_i \rightarrow (x^a(\tau_i), \theta^\alpha(\tau_i))$. The rest of the procedure remains the same with the obvious modifications due to the replacement of manifolds with supermanifolds.

D Linking number and PCO

In this appendix we first recall the basic definition of *linking number* between two curves in three dimensions and prove that it can be expressed in terms of the PCOs describing the immersion of the two curves (so recovering the formula given in [80] for the S^3 case). This alternative formulation allows for a straightforward generalization to *n* dimensions where it defines the linking number between two hypersurfaces. It also allows for a generalisation to super-hypersurfaces in supermanifolds, as we are going to discuss.

In a three-dimensional manifold $\mathcal{M}^{(3)}$, we consider two closed (oriented) curves γ_1 and γ_2 defined by the two sets of equations $\phi_1(\vec{x}) = \rho_1(\vec{x}) = 0$ and $\phi_2(\vec{x}) = \rho_2(\vec{x}) = 0$. The corresponding PCOs localizing on the two curves read explicitly

$$\mathbb{Y}_{\gamma_{1}}^{(2)} = d\phi_{1}\delta(\phi_{1})d\rho_{1}\delta(\rho_{1}), \qquad \mathbb{Y}_{\gamma_{2}}^{(2)} = d\phi_{2}\delta(\phi_{2})d\rho_{2}\delta(\rho_{2}) \tag{D.1}$$

We note that both of them can be rewritten as

$$\mathbb{Y}_{\gamma_i}^{(2)} = [d\Theta(\phi_i)] \, d\Theta(\rho_i) = d \left[\Theta(\phi_i) d\Theta(\rho_i)\right] \equiv d\Omega_{\gamma_i}^{(1)} \,, \qquad i = 1, 2 \tag{D.2}$$

where $\Omega_{\gamma_i}^{(1)}$ are 1-forms with non-compact support.

Let us consider the Gauss' formula for the linking number of γ_1, γ_2

$$l(\gamma_1, \gamma_2) = \oint_{\gamma_1} \oint_{\gamma_2} \frac{(\vec{x}_1 - \vec{x}_2)}{||\vec{x}_1 - \vec{x}_2||^3} \cdot d\vec{x}_1 \wedge d\vec{x}_2$$
(D.3)

where \vec{x}_1 and \vec{x}_2 are the position vectors on the two loops. We state that this formula can be rephrased in terms of PCO's in (D.1), (D.2) according to one of the two equivalent expressions

$$l(\gamma_1, \gamma_2) = \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(3)}} \mathbb{Y}_{\gamma_1}^{(2)} \wedge \Omega_{\gamma_2}^{(1)} \quad \text{or} \quad l(\gamma_1, \gamma_2) = \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(3)}} \Omega_{\gamma_1}^{(1)} \wedge \mathbb{Y}_{\gamma_2}^{(2)} \quad (D.4)$$

In order to prove the equivalence between expressions (D.3) and (D.4), we first note that the integrand in (D.3) (that we denote briefly as G) is the Green's function of the d operator. Introducing the laplacian $\Delta = \{d, d^{\dagger}\}$ we can then formally write $G = \frac{d_1^{\dagger}}{\Delta} \text{Vol}_1$, where $\text{Vol}_1 = d^3 x_1 \delta^{(3)} (x_1 - x_2)$. Moreover, if in (D.3) we make use of the PCOs to rewrite the integrals over the closed curves as integrals over the entire manifold \mathcal{M} , we obtain the following chain of identities

$$l(\gamma_{1},\gamma_{2}) = \oint_{\gamma_{1}} \oint_{\gamma_{2}} \frac{d_{1}^{\dagger}}{\Delta} \operatorname{Vol}_{1} = \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(3)}} \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(3)}} \frac{d_{1}^{\dagger}}{\Delta} \operatorname{Vol}_{1} \quad \mathbb{Y}_{\gamma_{1}}^{(2)} \wedge d_{2} \Omega_{\gamma_{2}}^{(1)}$$

$$= -\int_{\mathcal{M}^{(3)}} \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(3)}} \frac{d_{2} d_{1}^{\dagger}}{\Delta} \operatorname{Vol}_{1} \quad \mathbb{Y}_{\gamma_{1}}^{(2)} \wedge \Omega_{\gamma_{2}}^{(1)} = \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(3)}} \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(3)}} \frac{d_{1} d_{1}^{\dagger}}{\Delta} \operatorname{Vol}_{1} \quad \mathbb{Y}_{\gamma_{1}}^{(2)} \wedge \Omega_{\gamma_{2}}^{(1)}$$

$$= \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(3)}} \mathbb{Y}_{\gamma_{1}}^{(2)} \wedge \Omega_{\gamma_{2}}^{(1)} \qquad (D.5)$$

readily leading to the first expression in (D.4). Writing $\mathbb{Y}_{\gamma_1}^{(2)} = d\Omega_{\gamma_1}^{(1)}$ and integrating by parts, we obtain the second expression in (D.4).

We have considered the particular case of two intertwined lines. However, it is easy to realize that a non-trivial linking number could arise also between a point $P = (x_{1,P}, x_{2,P}, x_{3,P})$ and a surface σ embedded by $\phi(\vec{x}) = 0$. In fact, assigned the corresponding PCOs

$$\mathbb{Y}_{P}^{(3)} = dx^{1}\delta(x_{1} - x_{1,P})dx^{2}\delta(x_{2} - x_{2,P})dx^{3}\delta(x_{3} - x_{3,P})
\mathbb{Y}_{\sigma}^{(1)} = d\phi\delta(\phi) = d\Theta(\phi) \equiv d\Omega_{\sigma}^{(0)}$$
(D.6)

the linking number is a well-defined three-dimensional integral of a 3-form, whose value is

$$l(P,\sigma) = \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(3)}} \mathbb{Y}_P^{(3)} \wedge \Omega_{\sigma}^{(0)} = \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(3)}} d^3x \,\delta^{(3)}(x-x_P) \,\Theta(\phi) = \begin{cases} 1 \,, \text{ if } P \in \sigma \\ 0 \,, \text{ if } P \notin \sigma \end{cases}$$
(D.7)

This formulation straightforwardly applies to higher dimensional cases and provides constraints on the possible pairs of submanifolds which can link non-trivially.

In a generic *n*-dimensional manifold $\mathcal{M}^{(n)}$ we consider two hypersurfaces σ_1, σ_2 of dimension $(n - p_1)$ and $(n - p_2)$ respectively, with embedding equations $\phi_k(x) = 0$, $k = 1, \ldots, p_1$ and $\psi_k(x) = 0$, $k = 1, \ldots, p_2$. The corresponding PCOs localizing on the two submanifolds are then p_1 - and p_2 -forms, given by

$$\mathbb{Y}_{\sigma_1}^{(p_1)} = \prod_{k=1}^{p_1} d\phi_k \delta(\phi_k) \equiv d\Omega_{\sigma_1}^{(p_1-1)}, \qquad \mathbb{Y}_{\sigma_2}^{(p_2)} = \prod_{k=1}^{p_2} d\psi_k \delta(\psi_k) \equiv d\Omega_{\sigma_2}^{(p_2-1)}$$
(D.8)

where, as for the three-dimensional case, we have written one of the delta functions as the derivative of the Heaviside step function and pulled out the differential. Therefore, the linking number is defined as

$$l(\sigma_1, \sigma_2) = \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(n)}} \mathbb{Y}_{\sigma_1}^{(p_1)} \wedge \Omega_{\sigma_2}^{(p_2-1)} \quad \text{or} \quad l(\sigma_1, \sigma_2) = \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(n)}} \Omega_{\sigma_1}^{(p_1-1)} \wedge \mathbb{Y}_{\sigma_2}^{(p_2)} \quad (D.9)$$

This expression is non-vanishing if and only if $p_1 + p_2 = n + 1$. Therefore, assigned the dimension of the manifold, this constraint selects which are the dimensions of submanifolds that can actually intertwine. For example, in four dimensions we have $(p_1 + p_2) = 5$ and the two consistent cases of linkable objects are the case of a point and a three-volume $(p_1 = 4, p_2 = 1)$ and the case of a line and a surface $(p_1 = 3, p_2 = 2)$.

We now generalize definition (D.9) to the case of a (n|m)-dimensional supermanifold. Given a purely bosonic $(n-p_1|0)$ -dimensional hypersurface Σ_1 and a $(n-p_2|m)$ -dimensional super-hypersurface Γ_2 , the corresponding PCOs are¹²

$$\mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma_{1}}^{(p_{1}|m)} = \mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma_{1}}^{(p_{1}|0)} \prod_{\alpha=1}^{m} \theta^{\alpha} \delta(d\theta^{\alpha}) = d\Omega_{\Sigma_{1}}^{(p_{1}-1|m)}, \qquad \mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma_{2}}^{(p_{2}|0)} = d\Omega_{\Sigma_{2}}^{(p_{2}-1|0)}$$
(D.10)

where, as before, the right hand side is obtained by writing one delta function as the derivative of the step function and pulling out the differential.

Generalizing the previous construction, the *super-linking number* is defined as

$$L(\Sigma_1, \Sigma_2) = \int_{\mathcal{SM}^{(n|m)}} \mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma_1}^{(p_1|m)} \wedge \Omega_{\Sigma_2}^{(p_2-1|0)} = \int_{\mathcal{SM}^{(n|m)}} \Omega_{\Sigma_1}^{(p_1-1|m)} \wedge \mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma_2}^{(p_2|0)}$$
(D.11)

We note that these integrals are well-defined only if the bosonic dimensions satisfy $p_1 + p_2 = n + 1$. Instead, the sum of the corresponding odd dimensions already saturates m, having chosen from the very beginning to link a bosonic surface (odd dimension zero) with a super-hypersurface (odd dimension m).

¹²The definition of super linking number could be extended to the case of generic pseudo-surfaces of dimensions (p|q) with 0 < q < m. However, since in the body of the paper we only deal with bosonic surfaces (q = 0) and supersurfaces (q = m), here we stick only to these two cases.

Whenever the sum of the odd dimensions of the two hypersurfaces does not equal m, the super-linking number is zero even if the bosonic dimensions sum up to (n + 1). For instance two purely bosonic hypersufaces whose bosonic dimensions satisfy the constraint would anyway have super linking number equal to zero. This means that they can be somehow unlinked "deforming them in the fermionic directions".

If, instead, the odd dimensions sum up to m, the super-linking number (D.11) is welldefined and possibly non-vanishing. We note that, thanks to the particular structure of the PCOs, it actually reduces to the ordinary linking number. In fact, taking for instance the case in (D.10), we find

$$\int_{\mathcal{SM}^{(n|m)}} \mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma_1}^{(p_1|0)} \prod_{\alpha=1}^m \theta^\alpha \delta(d\theta^\alpha) \wedge \Omega_{\Sigma_2}^{(p_2-1|0)} = \int_{\mathcal{M}^{(n)} \hookrightarrow \mathcal{SM}^{(n|m)}} \mathbb{Y}_{\Sigma_1}^{(p_1|0)} \wedge \Omega_{\Sigma_2}^{(p_2-1|0)}$$
(D.12)

The same behavior can be detected in any case. This is somehow not surprising, since the linking number is related to the topological nature of the two hypersurfaces and the fermionic sector never affects topology.

Open Access. This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC-BY 4.0), which permits any use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited.

References

- C.A. Cremonini, P.A. Grassi and S. Penati, Supersymmetric Wilson Loops via Integral Forms, JHEP 04 (2020) 161 [arXiv:2003.01729] [INSPIRE].
- [2] O.J. Ganor, Six-dimensional tensionless strings in the large N limit, Nucl. Phys. B 489 (1997) 95 [hep-th/9605201] [INSPIRE].
- [3] A.S. Cattaneo and C.A. Rossi, Wilson surfaces and higher dimensional knot invariants, Commun. Math. Phys. 256 (2005) 513 [math-ph/0210037] [INSPIRE].
- [4] S. Gukov and E. Witten, Gauge Theory, Ramification, And The Geometric Langlands Program, hep-th/0612073 [INSPIRE].
- [5] S. Gukov and E. Witten, Rigid Surface Operators, Adv. Theor. Math. Phys. 14 (2010) 87 [arXiv:0804.1561] [INSPIRE].
- [6] S. Gukov, Surface Operators, in New Dualities of Supersymmetric Gauge Theories, J. Teschner ed., pp. 223–259 (2016) [DOI] [arXiv:1412.7127] [INSPIRE].
- [7] N.R. Constable, J. Erdmenger, Z. Guralnik and I. Kirsch, Intersecting D-3 branes and holography, Phys. Rev. D 68 (2003) 106007 [hep-th/0211222] [INSPIRE].
- [8] E. Koh and S. Yamaguchi, Surface operators in the Klebanov-Witten theory, JHEP 06 (2009) 070 [arXiv:0904.1460] [INSPIRE].
- [9] S.K. Ashok, M. Billó, M. Frau, A. Lerda and S. Mahato, Surface defects from fractional branes. Part I, JHEP 07 (2020) 051 [arXiv:2005.02050] [INSPIRE].
- [10] S.K. Ashok, M. Billò, M. Frau, A. Lerda and S. Mahato, Surface defects from fractional branes. Part II, JHEP 08 (2020) 058 [arXiv:2005.03701] [INSPIRE].

- [11] E.I. Buchbinder, J. Gomis and F. Passerini, Holographic gauge theories in background fields and surface operators, JHEP 12 (2007) 101 [arXiv:0710.5170] [INSPIRE].
- [12] J.M. Maldacena, Wilson loops in large N field theories, Phys. Rev. Lett. 80 (1998) 4859
 [hep-th/9803002] [INSPIRE].
- [13] O. Lunin, 1/2-BPS states in M-theory and defects in the dual CFTs, JHEP 10 (2007) 014 [arXiv:0704.3442] [INSPIRE].
- [14] B. Chen, W. He, J.-B. Wu and L. Zhang, M5-branes and Wilson Surfaces, JHEP 08 (2007) 067 [arXiv:0707.3978] [INSPIRE].
- [15] B. Chen, The Self-dual String Soliton in $AdS_4 \times S^7$ spacetime, Eur. Phys. J. C 54 (2008) 489 [arXiv:0710.2593] [INSPIRE].
- [16] P. Agarwal, J. Kim, S. Kim and A. Sciarappa, Wilson surfaces in M5-branes, JHEP 08 (2018) 119 [arXiv:1804.09932] [INSPIRE].
- [17] A. Gustavsson, Conformal anomaly of Wilson surface observables: A Field theoretical computation, JHEP 07 (2004) 074 [hep-th/0404150] [INSPIRE].
- [18] M. Mezei, S.S. Pufu and Y. Wang, Chern-Simons theory from M5-branes and calibrated M2-branes, JHEP 08 (2019) 165 [arXiv:1812.07572] [INSPIRE].
- [19] N. Drukker, M. Probst and M. Trépanier, Surface operators in the 6d N = (2,0) theory, J. Phys. A 53 (2020) 365401 [arXiv:2003.12372] [INSPIRE].
- [20] N. Drukker, J. Gomis and S. Matsuura, Probing N = 4 SYM With Surface Operators, JHEP 10 (2008) 048 [arXiv:0805.4199] [INSPIRE].
- [21] M.-C. Tan, Nonlocal Operators and Duality in Abelian Gauge Theory on a Four-Manifold, arXiv:1312.5494 [INSPIRE].
- [22] L. Bianchi and M. Lemos, Superconformal surfaces in four dimensions, JHEP 06 (2020) 056
 [arXiv:1911.05082] [INSPIRE].
- [23] R. Corrado, B. Florea and R. McNees, Correlation functions of operators and Wilson surfaces in the d = 6, (0,2) theory in the large N limit, Phys. Rev. D 60 (1999) 085011 [hep-th/9902153] [INSPIRE].
- [24] N. Drukker, S. Giombi, A.A. Tseytlin and X. Zhou, Defect CFT in the 6d (2,0) theory from M2 brane dynamics in $AdS_7 \times S^4$, JHEP 07 (2020) 101 [arXiv:2004.04562] [INSPIRE].
- [25] D.E. Berenstein, R. Corrado, W. Fischler and J.M. Maldacena, The Operator product expansion for Wilson loops and surfaces in the large N limit, Phys. Rev. D 59 (1999) 105023 [hep-th/9809188] [INSPIRE].
- [26] B. Chen, C.-Y. Liu and J.-B. Wu, Operator Product Expansion of Wilson surfaces from M5-branes, JHEP 01 (2008) 007 [arXiv:0711.2194] [INSPIRE].
- [27] C. Graham and E. Witten, Conformal anomaly of submanifold observables in AdS/CFT correspondence, Nucl. Phys. B 546 (1999) 52 [hep-th/9901021] [INSPIRE].
- [28] M. Henningson and K. Skenderis, Weyl anomaly for Wilson surfaces, JHEP 06 (1999) 012 [hep-th/9905163] [INSPIRE].
- [29] A. Gustavsson, On the Weyl anomaly of Wilson surfaces, JHEP 12 (2003) 059
 [hep-th/0310037] [INSPIRE].

- [30] D. Young, Wilson Loops in Five-Dimensional Super-Yang-Mills, JHEP 02 (2012) 052 [arXiv:1112.3309] [INSPIRE].
- [31] J. Estes, D. Krym, A. O'Bannon, B. Robinson and R. Rodgers, Wilson Surface Central Charge from Holographic Entanglement Entropy, JHEP 05 (2019) 032 [arXiv:1812.00923]
 [INSPIRE].
- [32] K. Jensen, A. O'Bannon, B. Robinson and R. Rodgers, From the Weyl Anomaly to Entropy of Two-Dimensional Boundaries and Defects, Phys. Rev. Lett. 122 (2019) 241602
 [arXiv:1812.08745] [INSPIRE].
- [33] A. Chalabi, A. O'Bannon, B. Robinson and J. Sisti, Central charges of 2d superconformal defects, JHEP 05 (2020) 095 [arXiv:2003.02857] [INSPIRE].
- [34] D. Gaiotto, Surface Operators in N = 2 4d Gauge Theories, JHEP 11 (2012) 090 [arXiv:0911.1316] [INSPIRE].
- [35] D. Gaiotto, S. Gukov and N. Seiberg, Surface Defects and Resolvents, JHEP **09** (2013) 070 [arXiv:1307.2578] [INSPIRE].
- [36] C. Cordova, D. Gaiotto and S.-H. Shao, Surface Defect Indices and 2d-4d BPS States, JHEP 12 (2017) 078 [arXiv:1703.02525] [INSPIRE].
- [37] C. Cordova, D. Gaiotto and S.-H. Shao, Surface Defects and Chiral Algebras, JHEP 05 (2017) 140 [arXiv:1704.01955] [INSPIRE].
- [38] S.K. Ashok et al., Surface operators, chiral rings and localization in $\mathcal{N} = 2$ gauge theories, JHEP 11 (2017) 137 [arXiv:1707.08922] [INSPIRE].
- [39] S.K. Ashok et al., Surface operators, dual quivers and contours, Eur. Phys. J. C 79 (2019) 278 [arXiv:1807.06316] [INSPIRE].
- [40] P. Liendo, L. Rastelli and B.C. van Rees, *The Bootstrap Program for Boundary CFT_d*, *JHEP* 07 (2013) 113 [arXiv:1210.4258] [INSPIRE].
- [41] D. Gaiotto, D. Mazac and M.F. Paulos, Bootstrapping the 3d Ising twist defect, JHEP 03 (2014) 100 [arXiv:1310.5078] [INSPIRE].
- [42] F. Gliozzi, P. Liendo, M. Meineri and A. Rago, Boundary and Interface CFTs from the Conformal Bootstrap, JHEP 05 (2015) 036 [arXiv:1502.07217] [INSPIRE].
- [43] F. Gliozzi, Truncatable bootstrap equations in algebraic form and critical surface exponents, JHEP 10 (2016) 037 [arXiv:1605.04175] [INSPIRE].
- [44] P. Liendo and C. Meneghelli, Bootstrap equations for $\mathcal{N} = 4$ SYM with defects, JHEP 01 (2017) 122 [arXiv:1608.05126] [INSPIRE].
- [45] A. Bissi, T. Hansen and A. Söderberg, Analytic Bootstrap for Boundary CFT, JHEP 01 (2019) 010 [arXiv:1808.08155] [INSPIRE].
- [46] A. Kaviraj and M.F. Paulos, The Functional Bootstrap for Boundary CFT, JHEP 04 (2020) 135 [arXiv:1812.04034] [INSPIRE].
- [47] D. Gaiotto, A. Kapustin, N. Seiberg and B. Willett, Generalized Global Symmetries, JHEP 02 (2015) 172 [arXiv:1412.5148] [INSPIRE].
- [48] C. Córdova, T.T. Dumitrescu and K. Intriligator, Exploring 2-Group Global Symmetries, JHEP 02 (2019) 184 [arXiv:1802.04790] [INSPIRE].

- [49] N. Seiberg, Field Theories With a Vector Global Symmetry, SciPost Phys. 8 (2020) 050 [arXiv:1909.10544] [INSPIRE].
- [50] M. Pretko, Subdimensional Particle Structure of Higher Rank U(1) Spin Liquids, Phys. Rev. B 95 (2017) 115139 [arXiv:1604.05329] [INSPIRE].
- [51] M. Pretko, The Fracton Gauge Principle, Phys. Rev. B 98 (2018) 115134
 [arXiv:1807.11479] [INSPIRE].
- [52] A. Gromov, Towards classification of Fracton phases: the multipole algebra, Phys. Rev. X 9 (2019) 031035 [arXiv:1812.05104] [INSPIRE].
- [53] N. Seiberg and S.-H. Shao, Exotic Symmetries, Duality, and Fractons in 2+1-Dimensional Quantum Field Theory, arXiv:2003.10466 [INSPIRE].
- [54] N. Seiberg and S.-H. Shao, Exotic U(1) Symmetries, Duality, and Fractons in 3+1-Dimensional Quantum Field Theory, SciPost Phys. 9 (2020) 046 [arXiv:2004.00015]
 [INSPIRE].
- [55] N. Seiberg and S.-H. Shao, Exotic \mathbb{Z}_N Symmetries, Duality, and Fractons in 3 + 1-Dimensional Quantum Field Theory, arXiv:2004.06115 [INSPIRE].
- [56] H. Ouyang, J.-B. Wu and J.-j. Zhang, BPS Wilson loops in Minkowski spacetime and Euclidean space, Eur. Phys. J. C 75 (2015) 606 [arXiv:1504.06929] [INSPIRE].
- [57] N. Berkovits, Towards covariant quantization of the supermembrane, JHEP 09 (2002) 051 [hep-th/0201151] [INSPIRE].
- [58] I. Chepelev, NonAbelian Wilson surfaces, JHEP 02 (2002) 013 [hep-th/0111018] [INSPIRE].
- [59] C. Hofman, NonAbelian 2 forms, hep-th/0207017 [INSPIRE].
- [60] J.C. Baez and J. Huerta, An Invitation to Higher Gauge Theory, Gen. Rel. Grav. 43 (2011) 2335 [arXiv:1003.4485] [INSPIRE].
- [61] P.-M. Ho and Y. Matsuo, Note on non-Abelian two-form gauge fields, JHEP 09 (2012) 075 [arXiv:1206.5643] [INSPIRE].
- [62] H. Kim and C. Sämann, Adjusted Parallel Transport for Higher Gauge Theories, J. Phys. A 52 (2020) 445206 [arXiv:1911.06390] [INSPIRE].
- [63] C.A. Cremonini, P.A. Grassi and S. Penati, Superfractons, in preparation.
- [64] A. Belopolsky, Picture changing operators in supergeometry and superstring theory, hep-th/9706033 [INSPIRE].
- [65] E. Witten, Notes On Supermanifolds and Integration, arXiv:1209.2199 [INSPIRE].
- [66] R. Catenacci, P.A. Grassi and S. Noja, Superstring Field Theory, Superforms and Supergeometry, J. Geom. Phys. 148 (2020) 103559 [arXiv:1807.09563] [INSPIRE].
- [67] L. Castellani, R. Catenacci and P.A. Grassi, Supergravity Actions with Integral Forms, Nucl. Phys. B 889 (2014) 419 [arXiv:1409.0192] [INSPIRE].
- [68] L. Castellani, R. Catenacci and P.A. Grassi, Integral representations on supermanifolds: super Hodge duals, PCOs and Liouville forms, Lett. Math. Phys. 107 (2017) 167 [arXiv:1603.01092] [INSPIRE].
- [69] R. Catenacci, P.A. Grassi and S. Noja, A_∞-Algebra from Supermanifolds, Annales Henri Poincaré 20 (2019) 4163 [arXiv:1901.00818] [INSPIRE].

- [70] C.A. Cremonini and P.A. Grassi, Pictures from Super Chern-Simons Theory, JHEP 03 (2020) 043 [arXiv:1907.07152] [INSPIRE].
- [71] C.A. Cremonini and P.A. Grassi, Super Chern-Simons theory: Batalin-Vilkovisky formalism and A_∞ algebras, Phys. Rev. D 102 (2020) 025009 [arXiv:1912.10807] [INSPIRE].
- [72] P. Deligne et al., Quantum fields and strings: A course for mathematicians. Vol. 1, 2. AMS (1999) [INSPIRE].
- [73] P.S. Howe, G. Sierra and P.K. Townsend, Supersymmetry in Six-Dimensions, Nucl. Phys. B 221 (1983) 331 [INSPIRE].
- [74] E. Bergshoeff, E. Sezgin and A. Van Proeyen, Superconformal Tensor Calculus and Matter Couplings in Six-dimensions, Nucl. Phys. B 264 (1986) 653 [Erratum ibid. 598 (2001) 667]
 [INSPIRE].
- [75] P. Claus, R. Kallosh and A. Van Proeyen, M five-brane and superconformal (0,2) tensor multiplet in six-dimensions, Nucl. Phys. B 518 (1998) 117 [hep-th/9711161] [INSPIRE].
- S. Ferrara and E. Sokatchev, Representations of (1,0) and (2,0) superconformal algebras in six-dimensions: Massless and short superfields, Lett. Math. Phys. 51 (2000) 55
 [hep-th/0001178] [INSPIRE].
- [77] H. Ooguri, J. Rahmfeld, H. Robins and J. Tannenhauser, *Holography in superspace*, *JHEP* 07 (2000) 045 [hep-th/0007104] [INSPIRE].
- [78] A.D. Polyanin, V.F. Zaitsev and A. Moussiaux, Handbook of First Order Partial Differential Equations, Taylor & Francis, London (2002).
- [79] L. Castellani, R. Catenacci and P.A. Grassi, Hodge Dualities on Supermanifolds, Nucl. Phys. B 899 (2015) 570 [arXiv:1507.01421] [INSPIRE].
- [80] R. Bott and L.W. Tu, Differential Forms in Algebraic Topology, Graduate Texts in Mathematics (Book 82), Springer, 1st edition (1995).